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ITEM NO.1:

UPDATES OT THE GENERAL PLAN (C.C. 05-75)

9

CHAIR TAVARES:

6
7

Planning Committee of the Council please

10

come to order.

We have in attendance this afternoon

11

Mr. Danny Mateo, the Vice-Chair, Members Michelle

12

Anderson, Mr. Carroll is excused, Mr. Hokama is

13

excused, Ms. Johnson, Mr. Kane, Mr. Molina, and

14

Mr. Pontanilla.
Members, thank you very much for being here

15
16

today.

17

introduce our Director of Planning, Mr. Mike Foley,

18

our Deputy Corporation Counsel James Giroux, our

19

Committee Staff, our Analyst, Legal Analyst,

20

Mr. David Raatz, and our Secretary Jo-Ann Sato.

21

I also would like to take the opportunity to

This morning, Members -- or this afternoon

22

we'll be taking up two items, PC-l and PC-12.

PC-l

23

is the General Plan process or updates to the

24

General Plan, and there have been two people signed

25

up to testify on PC 1.

I would ask that just PC-l
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1

be the topic right now, then we'll have a

2

presentation, then we'll go into PC-12, where we'll

3

have the rest of the testimony.
So at this time I'd like to call Mr. Jim

4

5

Smith, and will be followed by Edward Smith.

6

it's the usual three minutes with one minute to

7

conclude.

8

organization, if you represent one.

9

the podium in case there are any questions from the

10

members.

State your name for the record and any
And remain at

Go ahead.
. . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . . .

11

12

And

MR. J. SMITH:

Madam Chair, my name is Jim Smith, but I'm

13

wondering -- I had on my sheet listed two items, and

14

I wondered if I could combine this testimony to

15

include them both, because I have to return to work.

16

CHAIR TAVARES:

17

MR. J. SMITH:

Oh, okay.

Go ahead, Mr. Smith.

Members of the Planning Committee,

18

Chairperson Tavares, and Members, this is a very

19

serious time in our society.

20

appear that there is a loss of moral value in our

21

political system.

22

morality, but the sense of what is good for the

23

community and the sense of trust is being lost, and

24

it's being lost in our political arena.

It's

25

evident that people are not being seen.

It's

Right now it would

And that's maybe not individual
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1

evident that this relates to trust and value.

2

They're not being valued.

3

valued.

Their trust is not being

One of the things -- and this testimony this

4
5

relates to two items, one is this request by the

6

Planning Director to periodically inform the Council

7

on the Department's planning process with the

8

General Plan update.

9

served on an advisory committee, the important part

From my perspective, and I've

10

of the advisory committee's role is its

11

independence.

12

It can't be a hand maiden to a Director who

13

considers he knows what is the important thing and

14

what is not, because in that respect he can help the

15

Director and he can help the Council.

16

seem to be in the radar at this point.

It must proceed in an objective way.

This does not

And I would ask this Committee not to extend

17

18

to the Director the opportunity to come to it when

19

it wished -- when the panel is brought together and

20

exists.

21

review, to assure that they're taking a plan that

22

has been prepared completely so that they are not

23

used, they are not caused to receive responsibility

24

that you guys didn't intend, that in fact the

25

Director is responsible and will have the

I ask you to assure their independent
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1

consequences for the plan he produces.

2

ask you to make that very clear and allow the

3

committee to come to you when they wished.

4

that's the way it happened in the CAC, when a

5

committee wanted to extend itself, it came to the

6

Council, but let it go to the full Council and let

7

it happen as the committee pleasure -- at the

8

committee's pleasure, not the Director.

9

testimony as it relates to that item.

10

CHAIR TAVARES:

11

MR. J. SMITH:

So I would

And

That's my

Okay.
So, please, the second is even more

12

troubling to me.

I participated in the first bed

13

and breakfast permit process.

14

and I believe it was 1986, and I opposed it.

15

what?

16

and it was reasonable, and I thought, well, there's

17

something wrong with this, but this is the way we

18

are.

19

because we have a sense of community and we have a

20

sense of trust, and that is that our laws will be

21

followed, okay.

22

system, which is a democratic republic.

23

entrepreneurial political system.

24

republic.

25

apply to everyone equally.

It was granted.

It happened in Haiku,
Guess

But it was a fair process

We agree to give it up.

That's part of it,

And that's vital to our political
It's not an

It's a democratic

We give it up because we trust our laws
There's no getting an
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1

exemption because of status or anything.

2

as we held onto that, we know our value is there,

3

but once it's lost, you don't see us.

4

us, and this is what is at issue with this matter

5

before you.
What is happening?

6

So as long

Nobody sees

We have a Mayor who

7

approves making criminal ocean beach activities

8

without permits, and we have a Mayor, the same

9

Mayor, who doesn't enforce the provisions of the

10

existing code related to vacation rentals.

11

has a Charter that says he must enforce the

12

provisions of our ordinance, and we trust -- because

13

we're citizens, we trust, and the community, because

14

we're a community, we trust that this is going to

15

happen.

16

perspective is illegal commercial activity, who is

17

responsible and what will the consequence be?

18

Because if there is no consequence, then my trust in

19

law is lost.

20

just whether you're a customer who's going to be

21

served or not.

22

It doesn't happen.

And he

NOw, what remains in my

It's just how strong you are.

It's

This is a very political question.

I read the testimonies in August, 19th I

23

believe it was, and I was thrilled to see William

24

Crockett testify and didn't mention that he was an

25

attorney, a very, very, very trusted attorney.
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1

mean, he has got enormous amount of respect and he

2

didn't mention it once, and he carne forward and he

3

said, look, somebody's being moved out from the horne

4

next to mine because a corporation can receive

5

money, can receive money more from a vacation rental

6

than from a regular rental.

7

breakfast, the property was bought for $150,000,

8

approximately.

9

kids through school.

In the first bed and

The argument was we have to put our
Fine.

That property was sold

10

to a dentist in New York for $450,000.

11

for the fact that today that's multiplied 800 times.

12

So we need to check.

Fine, except

Before you go to a

13

Planning Commission, validate my being here today

14

and find out the prices

15

MR. RAATZ:

Three minutes.

16

MR. J. SMITH:

the changing in prices.

Without

17

anything else, validate my citizenship by saying

18

there will be a consequence and there will be

19

someone who is responsible, whether it's a

20

Realtor -- because our laws are reasonable.

21

court has found them unreasonable, okay.

22

are not understood.

23

the change, and if you track the value of property,

24

you'll probably find that there is a need for

25

criminality.

No

The facts

Make there be a necessity for

Thank you very much.
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9

CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you.

Any questions for the

2

testifier?

3

speaker is Mr. Edward Smith.

4

MR. E. SMITH:

5

CHAIR TAVARES:

6

III.

7

MR. SMITH:

If not, thank you, Mr. Smith.

Next

Thank you.
And he will be followed by Joe Bertram,

Good evening, everybody.

My name is Smitty

8

from Pukalani, Maui.

Portuguese-Hawaiian, so you

9

understand when I start talking I get more

10

Portuguese than Hawaiian.

11

and gentlemen, I, as a local person here, is not

12

prejudice.

13

where everybody can earn a living regardless if it's

14

bed and breakfast or doing farming, big business or

15

small farming.

16

That's the right of every individual in here to

17

participate.

18

and other countries to fight for your freedom, and I

19

hope some of you remember that, because a lot of

20

people that fought for you are not here today that

21

gave their lives for this right.

22

this.

23

race you are.

24
25

Council people and ladies

I believe in freedom of enterprise,

There's nothing wrong with it.

This is why we went to Korea, Vietnam,

And I believe in

I believe in non-prejudice regardless of what

I'd like to get on with my arguments, the
reason I'm here.

Like I said, I believe in free
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enterpriser but with exceptions.

2

controversy (inaudible)

3

issues.

4

of Hawaii from the Board of Health r et cetera r

5

stating numerous times that people who had more than

6

a certain amount of people on their property had to

7

redo their cesspools.

8

lot of other areas where the State says no new

9

cesspools are allowed to be built on the island of

r

We've had a lot of

et cetera on land use

Some of the issues came down from the State

This is in a rural area and a

10

Maui or in the State of Hawaii.

The only exception

11

was I believe was in Kaupo Ranch arear not even

12

Hana r were they allowed to build cesspools.
This put a tremendous despair in local family

13
14

that had land holdings and had children r

15

grandchildren and their only desire before they die

16

was I want to divide this property for my children

17

and grandchildren.

18

because the County said you're going to have to wait

19

until we get somebody up there and put in the septic

20

system r then you're going to have to pay $20 or $30

21

more for every toilet bowl you have in the house

22

before we can draw the water out of your sewer

23

system.

24

been put into effect.

25

holding big land tracks.

These rights were being denied

That has never -- the project has never
Local people are still
They're not being able
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to -- able to meet their land taxes, putting them in

2

danger of losing their land to -- again, to

3

outsiders or to big money local people.
This is not right.

4

It's not freedom of

5

enterprise.

That's discrimination.

I don't know

6

who's responsible, the County's responsible with the

7

State or the State's responsible and the County

8

innocent, et cetera, et cetera.

9

that all month and never find the right answers.

We can debate on
So

Somebody has an idea of

10

much for our cesspools.

11

allowing people in agricultural areas to utilize the

12

property for bed and breakfast.

13

your property and not only for mine, God bless you,

14

you go right ahead, but don't complain about my

15

chicken manure now.

if it's in

So there's a lot of arguments that will fly

16
17

This

over the fence between speculators --

18

MR. RAATZ:

Three minutes.

19

MR. SMITH:

-- and our local people using the land just to

20

exist.

Big farm or small farm

21

difference.

22

making only $665 a month.

23

60,000 is in poverty, well, I'm dead, because I'm on

24

$665 a month Social Security.

25

feed myself.

l

it doesn't make any

A lot of us on Social Security are
Now, they say 35[000 and

I'm using my land to

For any of my friends that want to
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join me, they're welcome.

2

you belong to, it doesn't matter.

3

a good person, you go and you show me respect, you

4

can share my profits with me.

5

Regardless of what church
As long as you're

But the problem I'm having is, and I've been

6

having for a long time, and this is the last problem

7

I have, I just had surgery on my right knee, got a

8

busted shoulder.

9

knee, Dr. Iannitello, Maui Medical Group.

I just had surgery on my left
I just

10

left there now.

He's planning to do surgery on my

11

right shoulder.

These injuries are from a group of

12

people that's been opposing our farming rights in

13

the Pukalani area, a group of people that's

14

determined to interfere with our farming rights so

15

they can use our sidewalks, grass sidewalks.

16

County ordinance, from the lateral edge of the paved

17

road to your boundary is a legal sidewalk.

18

The

They utilize these sidewalks for their

19

customer parking lot, and because I fought for the

20

sidewalk -- the privilege of keeping our sidewalks

21

free for our children, our neighbor's children, and

22

for myself to walk around the block, walk to the

23

store, to the church, I've been attacked not once,

24

many times.

25

wheelchair because I bushwhacked by one of these

I spent 60 days in State prison with my
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guys that came through a bougainvillea hedge row to

2

punch me out.

3

prison.

Defended myself, I landed up in

Not the young guy, me, a senior citizen.
This problem continues.

4

This problem

5

continues.

About a week ago somebody tried run me

6

over again on the grass sidewalk, a ten-foot wide

7

sidewalk, with a camper truck packed with surfboards

8

and kayaks on top of the roof because he knew that I

9

was fighting for public safety, not just for me, for

10

everyone of you here in this room.

As I said, I'm

11

not against bed and breakfast or any business, but

12

do not interfere with our public safety in our

13

residential areas.

14

people.

Work in harmony with the local

I don't care if you're a millionaire or not.

15
16

I'm not.

I feel rich, because I own my own

17

property.

18

my property.

19

home.

20

richer than me.

21

than I am.

22

looking at I want to live to be 100 years old.

23

don't want people running me over on the sidewalk.

24

This is why I oppose this.

25

into our neighborhood and going to create a safety

I paid for it.

$2.50 an hour,

I paid for

I bought one acre and I built my own

I feel I'm rich.

There's some people that's

There's some people less fortunate

That's not what I'm looking at.

I'm
I

Any business that come
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issue which our Police Department refuse

2

refuse to assist me.

3
4

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

flatly

Mr. Smith, you need to conclude

your comments.
MR. E. SMITH:

I was told several times right to my face,
I'm fighting for

6

Mr. Smith r you complain too much.

7

public safety on the sidewalk and I'm told to my

8

face you complain too much.

9

everybody around here r and everybody around here is

You complain about

10

all in business r bed and breakfast r et cetera r et

11

cetera.

12

could take this discussion any further r send it back

13

to the trash can.

Something's wrong here.

Our County Council

There's a lot of issues here r Molina and the

14
15

rest of you know I'm also part of the water board.

16

Bed and breakfast r that's more water that's going to

17

be consumed.

18

planning to pump up the polluted water from the

19

H'Poko Well.

20

Don't give it to me.

21

either.

22

problems.

23

enforced by the Police Department.

24

are all the guilty parties.

25

person.

We don't have the water.

County's

Give it to the bed and breakfast.
My chickens don't like it

We got water problems.

You got fire issue

You got parking enforced that's not being
The complainer

Like me, I'm the guilty

I complain.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

2

MR. E. SMITH:

Mr. Smith.

Mr. Smith.

And you also have agricultural laws that

3

you folks said you would protect for us and you

4

have not even done that.

5

CHAIR TAVARES:

6

MR. E. SMITH:

7

CHAIR TAVARES:

8

MR. BERTRAM:

9

Your time is up.

Thank you.

Okay, you're welcome.
Our next testifier is Joe Bertram, III.
Good afternoon, Council.

serendipity, I guess,

Just by

I'm here also to talk about

10

the safety of walking and biking, and in our new

11

General Plan process that that needs to be a central

12

theme of this -- walking and biking needs to be

13

central.

14

the presenter today, Mr. Duany, will be talking just

15

exactly about those types of issues.

16

explained when I applied to be on the General Plan

17

Advisory Committee, which I thank you folks for

18

voting me to be on, my whole reason was to push the

19

idea of walking and biking as being fundamental for

20

both transportation and recreation, so it has to be

21

safe, but also in the idea that Mr. Smith brought up

22

of involving more people.

23

involve more people in this.

24
25

It needs to be fundamental.

And I think

And I

We really do need to

Mr. Duany is here as a result of a planning
charrette process that's to be taking place this
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1

next week regarding creating a new town in Olowalu

2

that is going to be a walking and biking-based town.

3

And I think you can take a close look at that

4

process and look at it as copying that same kind of

5

process for our General Plan Advisory Committee.

6

need to involve as many people as we can.

7

to put big ads in the paper.

8

beyond going just to where people can come to but go

9

to them as well.

We

We need

We need to reach out

This is the type of process that

10

you're going to be seeing in this next week, and I

11

invite you to go to those workshops that we could do

12

as a General Plan Advisory Committee as well, that

13

we could actually produce quite an important plan.
Most folks I've talked to don't even know

14
15

what's in our current General Plan or our Community

16

Plans.

17

They didn't have a stake in it.

18

make it.

19

make sure that every citizen who wants to and even

20

the ones who donlt want to have a chance to have a

21

stake in our new General Plan.

22

it work, we've got to get people involved in making

23

it, because that's what1s going to give it life.

24

That's what1s going to give it the force, not just a

25

law, but the force of people1s stake holding their

Simple reason, they didn't have a say in it.
They didn't help

This is what we need to do.

If we want to make
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1

participation, their real participation in this, not

2

a review, not three minutes at the end after

3

we've -

4

but during the process.

after the GPAC has corne up with something,

So look at this thing that's corning up.

5

It's

6

five days worth of workshops.

We should be doing at

7

least that and probably months worth for our General

8

Plan that we can really make a good one and that --

9

see that same process and let's copy it and let's

10

open it and let's make it for as many people as we

11

can and let's make walking and biking something

12

that's safe and something that can be done by

13

everybody, pedestrians

14

one in the country for pedestrian deaths, and we

15

also have the most vehicles now that Maui's ever

16

had.

17

And our new General Plan needs to address that and

18

make it fundamental that we walk and bike and

19

fundamental that we include as many people as

20

possible in our General Plan process so we make the

21

best one that we can.

22
23

24
25

we're going to be number

This is a collision course corning right now.

CHAIR TAVARES:
testifier?

Thank you.

Thank you.
Any questions for the

If not, thank you very much.

Members, at this time we are privileged to
have in our midst a mover and a shaker in the area
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1

of smart growth and walkable design, the New

2

Urbanism, as it's called.

3

to introduce you to Mr. Andres Duany, who will be

4

making a presentation on the New Urbanism to us.

5

holds degrees in architecture from Princeton and

6

Yale, teaches planning at the Harvard Graduate

7

School of Design, and is the co-founder and board

8

member of the Congress for the New Urbanism, which

9

has been recognized nationally and internationally

At this time I would like

He

10

both by New York Times and The Builder magazine, and

11

the list goes on and on.

12

time talking about all the things that he's done, I

13

would like very much for us to listen to what he has

14

to say in his address to us this afternoon.

15

Mr. Duany.

16

MR. DUANY:

Mrs.

So rather than take up

[sic] Tavares, thank you for having me,

17

and the Council, thank you very much.

I'm sorry you

18

escalated this to a presentation and gave my

19

credentials.

20

they taught me at Princeton and Yale in order to do

21

what we propose to do here.

22

an apology to all of you who actually came to

23

discuss something else other than planning, and I

24

know there's a terribly important decision to be

25

made, and then I met one of you just outside in the

I actually had to forget everything

I actually had in mind
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1

lobby about to leave and I was informed that you've

2

been discussing this for five years.

3

or 20 minutes of my time might be amusing.

4

So perhaps 15

The -- actually, there is an intention this

5

week, as the gentleman who just preceded me said, to

6

actually have a very open process in the design of

7

what is ultimately the human habitat.

8

actually suspect that it is related, directly or

9

indirectly, to the controversy that you're all

And I

10

involved with.

11

the human habitat here on the island which causes

12

this kind of

13

having, but all I can say is although we may not

14

address this directly, that everything is related to

15

everything else.

16

perhaps if you do attend, if we can persuade you to

17

attend these -- by the way, it's not five or seven

18

days of workshop.

19

be here for nine days.

20

will at the very least be interesting, and maybe it

21

will be a model of the process that you can use for

22

other purposes, not just the General Plan, but in

23

fact for every community.

24
25

There seems to be a distortion in

- this kind of discussion that you're

Everything is related.

And

It's actually nine days.

We'll

But if you do attend, it

What -- specifically what we will be doing,
our firm has been retained to design a community on
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1

the land which is known as Olowalu.

And you know

2

the history probably better than I do.

3

these -- it used to be a sugar cane plantation, now

4

abandoned, and it's slated to become something else.

5

Whether that be open space or whether that be a

6

community or not is one of the fundamental

7

discussions.

8

type of community it is to be.

9

to bring into the discussion not only where growth

It's one of

What we believe is important is what
So it isn't just --

10

takes place, but what the pattern of that growth is.

11

And the pattern is terribly important, because so

12

much of what is happening in this absolutely

13

gorgeous island is in fact pretty much like -- is

14

pretty much the pattern that has destroyed so many

15

other places in the United States, and actually I

16

would bet that many of you are refugees from such

17

places that have lost their quality of life.

18

You know, we used to have a very beautiful

19

and well-functioning country that -- a country of

20

towns and villages and neighborhoods that were

21

intrinsically walkable and bicycleable and fit for

22

transit and that actually fit all members of our

23

society, the -- not only the young and the old, but

24

also the richer and the poorer[ in a natural organic

25

way without government intervening one way or the
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1

other.

2

has been provided for centuries by the -- by the

3

private sector.

4

government began intervening with the HUD housing [

5

which of course was the worst affordable housing

6

ever designed[ and ironically it's had to be

7

demolished.

8
9

You know [ the business of affordable housing

It's only since the 1960s that the

But there was a way that we used to do things
that made a great deal of senseI and where it has

10

survived still works very well.

11

New Urbanism.

12

people[ and quite a large group at this moment, that

13

actually found itself looking back at models that

14

were prior to suburban sprawl and actually observing

15

that they continued to work.

16

very well.

17

planning of the last half century, those towns and

18

villages and neighborhoods continue to work well and

19

in fact had become very valuable.

20

studying.

21

ultimately in a campaign that's now over 25 years

22

old and having had many successes, I would say, and

23

a few failures, but a tiny minority of failures,

24

great successes, a group of us, numbering about

25

2,500 at the moment, have learned to make

You mentioned the

The New Urbanism is a group of

In factI they worked

If they had survived all the bad

And so we began

We began studying these places.
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2

communities that seem to be very good for humans.
These communities, being good for humans,

3

actually, in a secondary way, are good for nature,

4

because what they do is they persuade humans to live

5

in such a way that they don't trample nature.

6

humans are continually trampling nature because they

7

actually dislike their own cities and actually drive

8

away from them and actually leave them and inhabit

9

new places, occupying more and more open space.

And

If

10

the communities that we had prior to the wide spread

11

ownership of the automobile, if they actually became

12

available again, we found that a great number of you

13

love to live in them, and in fact love to live in

14

them in a great deal more density and with a great

15

deal less driving than you do in conventional

16

suburbia.

17

What I see in this beautiful island is that

18

after probably decades of growth of a certain

19

pattern, you're actually crashing against exactly

20

the same problems that other places are having, the

21

first of which is actually traffic congestion.

22

the geography of your island exacerbates the traffic

23

congestion, because you have so few roads.

24

so few ways that roads can go through.

25

actually what problems others have, you have with
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you have more intensified.

What I think you're

2

feeling is

3

This is my third trip, but I've only been here

4

professionally three days, where I've been actually

5

both reading and being subjected to a great deal of

6

seminars and presentations, so I'm beginning to

7

learn what your situation is, but there is already a

8

dissatisfaction with the way things are going.

and I've only been here three days.

And the way the dissatisfaction has

9

10

manifested in that many, many good people are

11

opposed to further growth.

12

Plan, which I think everybody has very high hopes

13

for, which are about controlling growth a certain

14

way.

15

the case that growth must be stopped, because you

16

know what happens to affordability, which already

17

you've lost, when you actually shut off the spigot.

18

And there's a General

And I don't think anyone yet can credibly make

But the situation with this General Plan is

19

what is the pattern to be?

I believe that this time

20

that the last plan probably -- the last plan, which

21

is essentially a verbal plan, a written plan,

22

probably, in its way,

23

says all the right things.

24

right things for a very long time.

25

is new about this plan is it's going to be much more

is flawless.

We've been saying the
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physically precise.

It's going to be precise about

2

where things happen and what the pattern within

3

these places are going to be.
This series of meetings that will be taking

4
5

place in

in -- over the next few days consists of

6

about

7

my office but partially -- purpose assembled for

8

this project of about probably 14 people and we're

9

grafted onto an equal number of local professionals,

a team that we've assembled, partially from

10

to an equal number of people who know the local

11

interpretations of the things that interest us.

12

we're interested in walkability, they know the local

13

interpretation of walkability.

14

in let us say certain ways of handling water that is

15

more ecological, they know how to do it locally.

16

And by the way, you've been handling water here for

17

quite a long time in interesting ways.

If

If we're interested

18

When the time comes to have a native

19

landscaping scheme that occupies less water, takes

20

less care, is more natural in every way, requires

21

less fertilizer, they know how to adjust it locally.

22

So what you will be seeing, if you do attend, is a

23

combination of a certain type of expertise with

24

local experience.

25

experience what this is like, you may want to do all

And I do think that once you
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1

your planning this way.

2

participate, not just in public hearing, but

3

actually when the pencils are out and you're

4

drawing.

5

and I forgot to say, it's at the Kamehameha -- how

6

do you pronounce that?

Because what we will have set up

7

CHAIR TAVARES:

8

MR. DUANY:

9

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

10

It's a good way to

- oh,

Kamehameha.

Okay.
Point of order.

Point of order,

Madam Chairman.

11

MR. DUANY:

The country club.

12

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

13

CHAIR TAVARES:

14

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

Yes.

Point of order, please.

What is your point, Ms. Anderson?
This gentleman is not speaking to

15

what is on the agenda.

16

us a presentation on New Urbanism and not about

17

Olowalu workshops.

18
19
20
21
22
23

24
25

CHAIR TAVARES:

He was supposed to be giving

Well, it's just an example of what this

New Urbanism philosophy is going to be discussed -COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

So we have to go to the workshops

to get his presentation on New Urbanism?
CHAIR TAVARES:

I think he's addressing some of those

parts, Ms. Anderson.
MR. DUANY:

Ma'am, the New Urbanism involves two things, a

series of principles and also a process.
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just about principles.

It's about principles and

2

process.

3

process, then it is not the full New Urbanism.

4

full New Urbanism is to actually have a lot of

5

input, and that's why this design is being done in

6

public.

7

little bit towards the end of my presentation we

8

will

9

principles of the New Urbanism, okay, but without

If the people do not show up to the
The

At the time throughout this workshop and a

- I will actually elucidate some of the

10

the participation of the public, it is not New

11

Urbanism, and so it's important that people come in.

12

I was going to say you should come in for an

13

extensive presentation of the principles tomorrow

14

evening at 5:30 at the clubhouse.

15

will have much longer than I have today to be very

16

precise about what the issues are that are both

17

generally and also yours, because you have the same

18

kind of problems other places have.

19

At that point I

Now, if I may get on to the principles of the

20

New Urbanism.

If the New Urbanism were to be

21

described in three words, it would be that

22

communities should be compact, that they should be

23

connected, and that they should be complete.

24

Compact means that people should occupy as little of

25

the land as possible to waste less of it.
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1

means that it should be diverse in use and diverse

2

in income of people.

3

the sense that it should be easy both internally to

4

get around and also connect to other places/

5

preferably by transit/ rather than by actually

6

driving about.

7

very strongly by the failure of suburban sprawl/

8

which is greater elsewhere than it is in this -- in

9

this island of yours.

And it should be connected in

The New Urbanism is being propelled

Suburban sprawl/ suburbia originally offered

10
11

a great promise/ a promise that you could live in

12

nature/ a promise that you would have the freedom of

13

driving around to a great number of things.

14

promise has been betrayed.

15

nature.

16

you do not live in nature.

17

nature.

18

the many shopping centers/ the many offerings of

19

suburbia/ in fact turns out to be an extremely

20

stressful experience, often very ugly as you drive

21

through and by horrible strip development, which you

22

already have on this island.

23

The

You do not live in

When you get to your one- or two-acre lot/
You in fact consume

The driving about to the many things/ to

The backlash against suburbia has propelled

24

the New Urbanism in this model which is being

25

revived.

This is being further propelled very
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1

recently now by the oil prices.

What has happened

2

with the new petroleum -- the scarcity of petroleum

3

when we have actually hit peak oil is that the

4

prices are such that it is no longer inexpensive to

5

drive the extra 10, 20, 30 miles to get something

6

cheaper from let's say Wal-Mart.

7

more interesting things that's happened lately is

8

that groups of New Urbanists this very week are

9

meeting with Wal-Mart, because they're actually in

In fact one of the

10

trouble, and this idea that you subsidize the

11

inexpensive item by driving extraordinary distances

12

is no longer tenable.

13

you expend with the higher gasoline fuel.

14

Because whatever you save,

So what we have is a situation that a model

15

is being, in fact, to a certain extent offered to

16

see whether it is accepted on this island.

17

this is no longer an experimental model.

18

over 300 New Urbanist communities, about half of

19

which are from this design.

20

them and see how they work and you can see that

21

people do indeed -- that they do work indeed as

22

promised, that actually they result in what we

23

thought they did.

24

we base the communities.

25

you were closer to places like Washington, where

Now,
There are

You can actually visit

They are like the models in which
If this -

of course if
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1

there's some very large and complete communities, it

2

would be very easy to say come kick the tires

3

yourself.

4

show you slides and images of such places.

5

Actually, it occurs to me, I should actually

6

tomorrow give you the names of them so you can

7

download them from the Internet and see pictures of

8

these various places.

9

As it is tomorrow, I'm going to have to

They're very definitely of their place.

10

Okay, when you go to let's say Kentlands, that's a

11

place that's of Maryland, when you go to a place

12

like Seaside, which was our first community, it's a

13

place that's of Florida.

14

about Hawaii to actually make this your place, and

15

that is why we're working with so many local people

16

and we have actually been to so many presentations

17

by local people.

18

have a complete proposal for you on the -- on the

19

21st of November, because, remember, we'll be doing

20

the entire thing this week, we invite you again to

21

verify how we've done.

22

And we don't know enough

But by the end when we finish and

By the way, there's a huge number of meetings

23

in between tomorrow's and the one on November 21st.

24

There are newspapers on both sides -- outside on

25

both sides of the door that actually elucidate the
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1

principles of the New Urbanism and also to give you

2

the schedule, so you can attend to anyone of the

3

ones that you wish to -- that you wish to, and I'm

4

sure we'll be discussing out buildings and whether

5

there should be rentals or not.

6

be discussing all of these issues.

You know, we will

Now I would like to stop and see if any of

7

8

you have any questions.

9

questions.

10

CHAIR TAVARES:

11

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

12

Thank you.

Madam, if you have any

Ms. Anderson.

Thank you, Madam Chair.

Mr. Duany, thank you for being here, although

13

I do think that your presentation regarding the

14

Olowalu town concept is misplaced in this discussion

15

today.

16

MR. DUANY:

No, ma'am, we don't have a --

17

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

18

MR. DUANY:

19

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

20

MR. DUANY:

21

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

Excuse me, I'm speaking.

We don't have a plan.
Mr. Duany.

Ye s .
If you would just let me speak.

22

You had your turn.

23

community plan in regards to land at Olowalu?

24

MR. DUANY:

25

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

Have you read the West Maui

Not yet, ma'am.

I will tonight.

Well, I think you should have
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1

read it before you started this massive public

2

relations campaign to build a town in Olowalu,

3

because the West Maui Community Plan specifically

4

states that these lands are to stay in open space

5

agricultural use.

6

smart growth recognize a community's community plan?

7

MR. DUANY:

8

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

9

So my question to you is does

I suppose it does, ma'am.
And if you were to build a town

in the middle of an open space agricultural

10

corridor, would that be representative of New

11

Urbanism?

12

MR. DUANY:

Ma'am, it depends on the agricultural

13

corridor.

It also depends -- you know, most

14

community plans are process plans.

15

finite.

16

to have a community, and of course if it isn't, you

17

will have the chance to vote it down.

18

not in any way bypassing the political process.

19

entire political process, which is very extensive,

20

and I understand it will be for years and years

21

taking place in this chambers, has in no way been

22

bypassed.

23

of time to see whether the design can be done in the

24

presence of those it will affect.

25

bypassing the process and you'll have a chance to

They're not

It could be that this is a very good place

Because we're
The

This is a courtesy that takes place ahead

But we're not
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vote it down if you wish.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

3

appreciate that.

4

plan.

5

MR. DUANY:

6

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

7

MR. DUANY:

8

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

9

Well, thank you very much.

I

I suggest you read our community

I will, rna' am.
Specifically page 14.

I'm sure I will.
Gives you very specific

directives about Olowalu.

10

CHAIR TAVARES:

Okay, Ms. Johnson.

11

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Yes, thank you.

I've read some of

12

the information and there is a book, I don't know if

13

you've written it, but it was about New Urbanism.

14

I'm familiar with Seaside, Florida, and I'm curious

15

because in the process of I guess looking at smart

16

growth and integrating that into our General Plan

17

and how we actually approach the process.

18

your opinion New Urbanism community driven or is it

19

developer driven?

20

MR. DUANY:

There is a

Is in

there is a situation in the

21

United States at this moment which is different from

22

the entire world in which the government actually

23

builds very, very little.

24

actually the instrument of the community, you know,

25

actually got out of the housing business pretty much

The government, which is
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1

in the 1990s and eventually dribbled out.

If you

2

look at the history of the United States, very

3

little is built by anybody other than the private

4

sector, so that I would say that it is impossible to

5

conceive of in the United States at this moment any

6

kind of growth taking place other than by the

7

developers, which is to say the private sector.

8

has to work with the developers.

9

developers can actually be made to behave and to

One

Now, the

10

create places that are very much in the best

11

interest of the community, but there's no bypassing

12

the developers at this -- you know, in our society

13

at this moment.

14

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Then let me ask you, based on your

15

answer, if we are to, you know, agree with the

16

assumption that you're making, the thrust of Bill

17

84, which is really the direction underneath our,

18

you know, whole process and it's something that we

19

worked for years and years on

20

Councilmember Tavares, Chair Tavares, if we buy into

21

your I guess philosophy, then what I'm interpreting

22

is that government's role really is more a reactive

23

role to looking at what a developer is willing to do

24

and then deciding whether that fits in or doesn't

25

fit in.

l

actually under

Is that accurate?
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MR. DUANY:

Well, it's -- I think it's actually a balance,

2

and it depends where you are, what city, what

3

municipality, what county.

4

where -- where in fact government initiates, but

5

they're very rare.

6

set up, because of the property rights and so forth

7

that are -- seem to be inherently American and

8

almost uniquely American, in fact the private sector

9

initiates and the government actually affects and

There are some places

Most of the time the way we're

10

disposes of what is to be done.

11

balance may change here.

12

more powerful, it could well be, and so the balance

13

is different, but most of the time government does

14

react, yes.

15

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

That's -- now, the

Government here may be

Well, I think what Bill 84 and

16

more specifically the General Plan and the General

17

Plan Advisory Committees are trying to achieve is a

18

response to the community about where growth should

19

occur, coming up with our own initiative, as opposed

20

to developer-driven initiatives, where we can manage

21

growth, where we can direct resources and assets.

22

And so with that kind of a philosophy, how is that

23

going to integrate with a developer-driven plan

24

which really disrespects, in my opinion, that

25

process?
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MR. DUANY:

Well, ma'am, that could be -- could very well

2

be, but I suppose what we're saying is that we

3

could -- that we should be allowed to make the case

4

that this is a good place in fact for a community to

5

be, that there's historical evidence that in fact

6

people for a very long time have felt this is a good

7

place for a community to be, and that it is not like

8

other places, that in fact probably are in your

9

plan.

What we want to do is make a case that this

10

is a good place for a community and that there's a

11

certain kind of community that would be, I think, a

12

good model to be further emulated in other places.

13

I think that's the case.

14

this case.

15

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Just that we're making

And, you know, I totally respect

16

what you're trying to do.

17

really something that perhaps we should have looked

18

at many years ago.

19

terms of the process that we're going through is for

20

years we have had the reaction to development that

21

has been brought forward that has neither fit the

22

community plan, it has not furthered the objectives

23

and goals of our General Plan, and it has certainly

24

not served the needs of the general public.

25

I would say is that under Ms. Tavares and also being

I think in theory it's

I guess what I would offer in
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1

crafted by the community and then now implemented by

2

the citizenry, we are trying to actually put

3

development back under the control where it's

4

logical and reasonable for planning, as opposed to

5

just reacting.

6

suggestion, that you approach it from that

7

perspective.

8

MR. DUANY:

9

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

10
11
12

So I would just offer you that

Ye s , rna' am.

CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you.

Thank you.

Any other questions?

Mr. Mateo.

VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

Chairman, thank you very much.

Good

13

afternoon.

14

going into a round of community meetings with the

15

intent to discuss appropriate use and development

16

perhaps of the Olowalu area, what happens when the

17

community just confronts you and say no, there's not

18

going to be development in this particular area?

19

What happens to the New Urbanism processes then?

20

MR. DUANY:

Since you referenced Olowalu and you're

The New Urbanism process is actually

-~

it's

21

not different from the public process that you have

22

here.

23

in this room with your Council, you have a Planning

24

Department that's very active, and I think we just

25

enter that process, and it actually either survives

You have a process that I expect takes place
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1

that process and gets better, or it survives that

2

process and gets worse, or it doesn't survive that

3

process.

4

You have a process in place.

VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

So initially you're going into the

5

community with a blank slate and it will be up to

6

the community.

7

surrounding communities and outside communities.

8

I'm talking about the Olowalu community, they

9

will

10

MR. DUANY:

11

VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

12

MR. DUANY:

And I'm not talking about

Oh, certainly.
-- have the opportunity to craft the ...

We would certainly

of course the

13

community's that's there is extremely important to

14

the -- to this process, and we've been

15

they've been engaged now for a very long time, and I

16

will meet them -- I will meet them tomorrow.

17

no, it's tonight.

18

with them tonight.

19
20

VICE-CHAIR MATEO:

Okay, thank you.

Oh,

I will be meeting

Thank you, Madam

Chair.

21

CHAIR TAVARES:

22

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

23

Excuse me.

- actually

Thank you.

Mr. Molina.

Thank you, Madam Chair.

Good afternoon, Mr. Duany.

Could you help me

24

just understand the concept of New Urbanism itself

25

when it comes to the issue of growth management?
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1

New Urbanism a proponent of population growth

2

management?

3

distinction or clarification.

4

MR. DUANY:

If you would help me make that

Okay, there is a -- growth management is a

5

relatively neutral term for I think probably

6

regional planning.

7

that's more modern, that is actually more loaded

8

towards what New Urbanism is.

9

now speak of smart growth.

I think smart growth is a term

And very often people

Smart growth is a

10

regional conception pretty much, I believe, like

11

your General Plan we'll be engaging.

12

General Plan would probably be considered a smart

13

growth plan.

14

scale.

15

details out the smart growth plans.

You know, your

New Urbanism works at the community

You know, it falls underneath -- it actually

Now, there are quite a few smart growth plans

16

17

that have already been in place, not least, by the

18

way, Portland.

19

probably had -- well, excuse me, Florida had one

20

immediately afterwards/ but the Portland, Oregon

21

urban boundary was probably the beginning of smart

22

growth.

23

development that took place in the last 20 years

24

within the urban boundary -- which the urban

25

boundary was drawn 20 years out and the growth took

Portland, Oregon has probably --

What happened in Portland is that the
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1

place to the urban boundary.

What happened within

2

that boundary was indistinguishable from sprawl.

3

you go to Portland and you drive from the 1980 edge

4

of town to the urban boundary you will see strip

5

shopping centers, housing subdivisions, office

6

parks, exactly the same as places that didnrt have

7

growth management.

8

saying what happens there also needs to be

9

controlled and it should be, as I said, walkable,

The New Urbanism kicks in by

10

diverse, compact, et cetera.

11

the detail -- is the detail arm of smart growth.

12

If

So the New Urbanism is

Now, for example, werre working together now,

13

and Irm on the committee, to work on the U.S. Green

14

Building Council, you know, the lead standards for

15

communities.

16

LEED for Neighborhood Development, and implied in it

17

is that there would be a neighborhood structure.

18

And the model that LEED has -- U.S. Green Building

19

Council has in mind is in fact identical to the New

20

Urbanist.

21

underneath that.

22
23

24
25

So community -- itrs called LEED-ND,

It is the New Urbanist model, so it works

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

Thank you.

Thank you, Madam

Chair.
CHAIR TAVARES:

Any other questions, Members?

Ms. Anderson.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

Thank you, Madam Chair.

Mr. Duany, you're known nationwide as the

2

3

father of New Urbanism.

4

urban growth boundaries?

5

MR. DUANY:

It depends,

Does New Urbanism respect

ma'am, on the urban growth

6

boundaries.

Because there are things about urban

7

growth boundaries that in fact may cause terrible

8

distortions in, for example, prices.

9

Urbanism is oriented towards humans primarily.

The New
It

10

happens to coincide with the environmental movement,

11

but it is not primarily about saving nature or open

12

space.

13

are environmental groups that take care of species,

14

of water quality, et cetera.

15

the only movement that actually takes care of the

16

human habitats, and it's rather pathetic that it's

17

unique in this.

18

There are hundreds of groups that actually

The New Urbanism is

Sometimes urban growth boundaries are drawn

19

tight, and they have been several times, the housing

20

becomes terribly expensive and then the humans

21

suffer.

22

happening on this island.

23

other things on this island, there is a terrible

24

supply problem in housing.

25

about it.

I think that something very akin to that is
You know, there is, among

There's no question

There may be other reasons why housing is
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1

so expensive, but there's also a supply problem.

If

2

the urban boundary were holding somehow, even for

3

well-founded environmental reasons, if the urban

4

boundary were actually holding the supply down such

5

that humans were not in fact living as well as they

6

should be, the New Urbaner would say expand that

7

growth boundary.

8

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

9

here

10

MR. DUANY:

11

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

12

13

But let me just make a detail.
So that's what you intend to do

Well, actually it's a little different.
-- like in Olowalu, is expand the

urban growth boundary?
MR. DUANY:

Well, it's actually a little different.

We do

14

not think that the contiguous growth of cities in

15

which the growth boundary actual comes out, that the

16

city getting longer and longer is actually a good

17

model in the least, because it actually separates

18

people from nature.

19

that's being kept is also for human use.

20

conception of growth is simply to allow the existing

21

cities to grow so that nature gets further and

22

further from the residents r that is not a good

23

model.

24

the literature is to stop the existing cities, get

25

open space, and start a new one, and that's since

Because some of that nature
If your

The model that actually is most common in
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the beginning of planning, since Ebenezer Howard and

2

the early theoreticians, to the most recent of Leo

3

Creer, it's about shutting down the city, getting an

4

open space, and start unfounding new ones, you know,

5

in a pattern, which, by the way, is discernible on

6

this island.

7

saw some very tight, very tight communities from the

8

left window, some very tight communities that ended

9

and then further down another community started and

You know, when I flew in yesterday I

10

then it ended and then another one started.

11

the ideal model for humans, because they're then

12

within walking distance to both the town center and

13

nature.

14

That is

I have been told that what is going to

15

determine your urban boundaries is going to be the

16

provision of infrastructure, the fact that you

17

happen to have sewage pipes or other infrastructure

18

of that kind and that you wish to extend it.

19

think that's a lousy model, to use a colloquial

20

word.

21

the sewer is here or there is not in the best

22

interest of humans, and I actually -- if I had

23

I had input, and I hope to do so, I would like to

24

propose the model of actually finite urbanism and

25

then start -- start new communities again.

I

I think to actually do your planning because
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1

it's a much more humane pattern, and in many ways

2

better for nature, because nature can then flow

3

through and between the communities.

4

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

It already sets urban growth boundaries for

5

plan.

6

the West Maui area.

7

MR. DUANY:

8

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

9

Right.
And those boundaries are at

Puamana.

10

MR. DUANY:

11

now?

12

I do hope you read our community

Ma'am, but aren't you writing a General Plan
Isn't the process about to engage?

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

The plan we have right now for

13

the West Maui Community Plan still has another ten

14

years of vitality in it, so it has nothing to do

15

with the General Plan.

16

MR. DUANY:

It has nothing to do with the General Plan?

17

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

18

MR. DUANY:

Not as it exists right now.

Because what we were hoping to do is actually

19

engage the General Plan while it was still in

20

formation and perhaps affect it.

21

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

Well t obviously you (inaudible)

22

affect the urban growth boundaries that will be set

23

in the General Plan, but the community plan for West

24

Maui, there are provisions in there that indicate

25

urban growth boundaries will be set at the existing
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1

community plan map as it states right now for the

2

next -- at the time the plan was done was in '96,

3

and that time limit was for the next 20 years.

4

we already have urban growth boundaries set for the

5

West Maui area, unless the General Plan changes it.

6

And I would hope that you would familiarize yourself

7

with the community plan.

8

and promote a new town in Olowalu, you should know

9

what the community has already set in law for the

10

Olowalu area.

11

CHAIR TAVARES:

12

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

13

So

If you're going to go out

Thank you.

Mr. Kane.
Thank you, Madam Chair.

Good

afternoon.

14

CHAIR TAVARES:

Good afternoon.

15

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you for being here, sir.

As

16

you can see, we have a very diverse group.

Are you

17

able to provide us with any maybe brief comment

18

you've been here three days in your professional

19

capacity.

20

As far as New Urbanism is concerned, do you have any

21

other models -- which I know you mentioned that you

22

could provide us with websites so we can have

23

downloaded, since we can't have the opportunity to

24

see them today, so can you provide that information

25

to our Staff so we have access to that?

You've provided us with a presentation.
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I certainly willt and I can actually -- there

2

actually are three sources t just in case those of

3

you that are interested t there's our website for

4

DPZ t our firm t which actually is much more about

5

general -- it's like an educational site with

6

readings and so forth.

7

New Urbanism t which is a professional organization

8

that has a great deal of information t and actually

9

probably the most interesting thing that's happening

10

now is that we were asked to do the Katrina recovery

11

plan for 120 miles of coast of Mississippi t not

12

unlike the -- you know t it's a coastal area like

13

yours.

14

it's actually backed with wetlands t but there's a

15

coastal stript not unlike yours t and that was just

16

posted today.

17

for the eleven devastated cities would be

18

interesting because they bring up a very current

19

version of the New Urbanism t what our proposal is in

20

terms of transit and so forth.

21

called Route 90 -- or they have a road called

22

which is Route 90, which is the equivalent of yours.

23

It's interesting to

24

but I'd be happy to do that to your ...

25

There's the Congress for the

Rather than being backed with mountains t

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

The eleven plans that were prepared

We even have a road

if you wanted to pursue that t

If you can provide it to the
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Committee.

Thank you.

2

MR. DUANY:

Yes.

3

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

My question was going to be, though,

4

and the thrust of my question, and you've actually

5

kind of answered it, but do you have any models or

6

are you aware of any models that would depict what

7

we have as far as an island environment versus, you

8

know, a continent?

9
10

MR. DUANY:

Yes.

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

And towns that are a lot more easily

11

interconnected than an island is and the natural

12

geographic barriers, which you've described already.

13

MR. DUANY:

Well, this is a new -- this is a new

this

14

is new to me, the island, and actually the

15

discipline

16

yours, you know, which has a coastal strip and then

17

basically uninhabitable mountain is not unlike other

18

places.

19

the everglades backing it, you know, that gives you

20

a very disciplined -- particularly on the east

21

coast, that kind of -- that kind of growth, but I

22

would say that perhaps the greatest challenge is

23

actually one that has to do with the culture, to

24

tell you the truth.

25

physiognomy, the island physically, I think the

the

the discipline of this island of

Like, for example, the Florida coast with

It's not the island
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island culture.

2

There are -- there are an enormous number of

3

intangible things that I have been exposed to since

4

I was here by our clients.

5

as I said, we've actually been going to almost

6

private seminars that actually tell us what it is

7

like to be in this island, what it has been like,

8

and so forth, and what I am

9

transmitted is a kind of spirituality that is

We have actually been

what is being

10

actually very much at odds with the kind of

11

technocratic planning which is done in the

12

continent.

13

thinking that has to do with numbers, it has to do

14

with traffic counts, and it has to do with densities

15

and it has to do with lot coverage and so forth, and

16

it sometimes has to do with certain criteria for

17

affordable housing, you know, defined as a

18

percentage of the median income.

19

exposed to that here, like the system you have is

20

very obviously a technocratic one.

21

Okay, there's a way of technocratic

And we've been

We're going to go through a process by which

22

we'll have to provide all of these numbers, and at

23

the same time some very fine and intelligent people

24

have been speaking to us about the spirituality and

25

there's a conflict there.

And I -- I think that
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1

that is -

2

without thinking that I'm being frivolous, you know,

3

like if you expect

4

completely technical presentation as to what the New

5

Urbanism and particularly this manifestation here of

6

the New Urbanism is about, we'll do so, but if we

7

could also get beyond that and actually look at the

8

spirit behind island living and this island's

9

living, this island's life, I think it would be a

10
11

- if you would like us to make a

fantastic thing to be able to pursue.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

12
13

I would love to be allowed to pursue that

Thank you, sir.

Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you.

14

Mr. Duany?

15

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Any other questions for

Ms. Johnson.
Yes, just one final question.

16

When you utilize the principles of New Urbanism, and

17

let's say the community participates in it, is there

18

a fundamental acceptance that's required that growth

19

must occur in that area or do you leave open options

20

that, you know, would preclude no growth?

21

MR. DUANY:

No, ma'am, I think what the real answer is not

22

that we have preconceptions, except this, okay, when

23

you look at that piece of land, there's, first of

24

all, an old village in it already, which we will be

25

of course respecting and possibly expanding, if they
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1

wish that to happen, but there's also a subdivision

2

as of right.

3

and cul de-sacs and so forth, like it's already --

4

it is no longer pristine, if you see what I mean.

5

So it's not -- you've asked me a clear cut answer

6

and I said, well, I suppose so, except we're not

7

talking about this piece of land.

8

9

There's a subdivision there with roads

This piece of land has human habitation on it
already, and it possibly has rights in fact for

10

further human habitation of some very sprawly low

11

density kind.

12

wilderness or nature. We're speaking about a place

13

that's already trammeled with, you know, that's

14

trammeled already with human habitation, and what

15

we're trying to do is to get its destiny to be

16

better than what it would be otherwise, you know,

17

for it to be a better community than what it is at

18

this moment.

19

So we're not talking about pristine

But, you know, there are cul-de-sacs and

20

subdivisions and you'll see -- I don't know whether

21

you've seen it, but there's underground

22

infrastructure in place.

23

farm it anymore.

24

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

25

I mean, it's

- you can't

I drive by it every day and it's

quite in your face, yes.

Thank you.
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MR. DUANY:

What does that mean, it's in your face?

ugly or beautiful or what?

3

CHAIR TAVARES:

4

MR. DUANY:

5

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

6

7

It's

You can't miss it.

Or that this is happening?
It's very subjective, but, you

know ...
MR. DUANY:

The other thing that we find also is when

8

people participate, some are for it and some are

9

against it.

You know, the public process is

10

never -- we're never -- we have never found in full

11

backing or full opposition.

12

is actually a kind of balancing.

13

balances.

14

of location.

15

So the public process
It always

It's not an on/off switch, even in terms

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay, in the example, then, did

16

Seaside have growth there already or was that a new

17

area?

18

MR. DUANY:

Seaside, well, no, it was -- it was actually a

19

field that had been burnt.

So there was no

20

wilderness, let's say! on it.

21

town called Sea Grove Beach and it was all zoned for

22

high rises in the random way that it -- not in the

23

specific way but in the way -- in the way that

24

everybody knew that if you asked for it! you would

25

get a high rise on it! you'd get a condominium.

There was an adjacent
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1

sometimes you don't have to have zoning.

2

the destiny is for it to be development, you know

3

that pressure will be applied.

4

intents and purposes, it was actually saved from

5

being a kind of high rise canyon.

6

did not have the zoning, you know, it would have

7

ended up that way sooner or later.

8
9

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

You know

And so for all

But although it

So what you're saying, though, is

that in that situation there had been development

10

there and it was devastated or it was just open

11

space and it had burned?

12
13

14

MR. DUANY:

Oh, it was open space.

What had been burnt

was the brambles, the bushes.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay, so I guess what I'm trying

15

to get -- you know, at least get, you know, the gist

16

of is that in New Urbanism, when the community comes

17

together to plan there is a fundamental acceptance,

18

though, underlying the whole thing that growth is

19

going to occur, so what you have to do is buy into

20

that philosophy that growth will occur and let's

21

make the best of it.

22

MR. DUANY:

Yes, but growth can be absolutely wonderful

23

and gorgeous too, like the implication of saying the

24

best of it is that growth is somehow inherently

25

negative.

You know, humans -- even western humans
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have been able to make absolutely marvelous places

2

that people would not trade back for open space.

3

mean, there are cities that Americans have built

4

that are worth the trade.

5

open space was lost, but a community of equal value

6

was gained.

7

is lost and it's replaced by a subdivision or a

8

shopping center or something awful like that,

9

society loses because it's a downward trade and they

I

Yes, something was lost,

See, when it's -- whenever open space

10

would rather have the open space, but when you lose

11

open space and you gain a village, a traditional

12

village or a traditional town, people say, well,

13

that's a value.

14

society.

15

We were not ripped off as a

And I haven't shared -- I haven't traveled

16

with you or shared with you what are your favorite

17

cities, but, for example, Charleston, South Carolina

18

was built on wetlands, you know r and it is an

19

absolutely marvelous place and no one would say

20

destroy Charleston and restore the wetlands.

21

say, well, that was well worth the loss, because

22

what was made was beautiful and functional and it

23

has led to human happiness, let's face it.

24

what excites New Urbanists.

25

human happiness gets us excited.

People

That's

Any kind of increase in
But what happens
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1

is that most of suburban sprawl and what's given

2

growth a bad name is in fact that it wasn't worth

3

the trade.

4

potato field in Pennsylvania, you know, no one's

5

going to grow a potato anymore, it was never

6

beautiful, when a strip shopping center replaces

7

that potato field, people say we've lost something.

8

And I think what the New Urbanism does is it doesn't

9

say that there won't be anything lost.

It wasn't -- even if it's a fallow

Of course

10

open space will be lost, but the trade will be of

11

equal or greater value.

12

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

13

CHAIR TAVARES:

14

Okay, thank you very much.

Thank you.

Any further questions?

Thank

you very much for being here, Mr. Duany.

15

MR. DUANY:

Thank you very much for giving me the time.

16

CHAIR TAVARES:

I appreciate your sharing with us.

And,

17

Members, at this time we're going to call a recess

18

while we set up for the panel.

19

recess till five minutes to 3:00.

20

RECESS:

21

RECONVENE:

22

CHAIR TAVARES:

23
24
25

So we'll be in
Recess.

(Gavel)

2:41 p.m.
3:00 p.m.

ACTION:

CHAIR TAVARES:

The Planning meeting please reconvene.
DEFER pending further discussion.

At this time, Members, we're going to

honor a request from one of our panelists who has a
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plane to catch, and we would like to have his

2

presentation done first.

3

here for the discussion or needed to be here for the

4

rest of the discussion.

5

the Kauaian Institute.

6

ITEM NO. 12:

7

CHAIR TAVARES:

And he wasn't going to be

This is Mr. Ken Stokes from

TRANSIENT VACATION RENTALS (C.C. 01-150)

If there is anyone who has to testify now,

8

we'll have that testimony at this point, but I would

9

ask if there's no objection, that we wait until
or the presentation to offer

10

after the testimony

11

your testimony.

12

leave for any reason?

13

And you'll each have three minutes, and please

14

confine your remarks to three minutes.

15

. . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.

16

MS. STOVER:

So is there anyone that has to
Okay, just come forward here.

Thank you so much.

Aloha and good afternoon,

17

Madam Chair and Council Members, and thank you so

18

much for letting me speak soon.

19

Stover, and I'm a member of the Maui Vacation Rental

20

Association.

21

although he's not here.

22

that was going to read this for me?

23

copy.

24

certainly turned by head around.

25

are.

Sorry.

My name is Karen

First, I want to thank Bob Carroll,
Uh-oh.

Where's the man
You have my

Boy, that previous presentation
Okay.

Here we

Waive my magic wand and we start allover
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again.
My name is Karen Stover, and I'm the member

3

of the Maui Vacation Rental Association.

First, I

4

want to thank Bob Carroll, although he's not here

5

due to a -- condolences for his family.

6

sorry he's not with us today, but I know Morris is

7

standing in the back room in his behalf, so thank

8

you for being here.

9

all his hard work in bringing the Council and public

I'm so

I want to thank Bob Carroll for

10

attention to the matter of vacation rentals, an

11

issue that has stayed in the dark much too long, and

12

of course we will all benefit by considering real

13

data, not just opinion, in this important issue.

14

And here's the good news, we won't be rehashing

15

prior testimony that has been talked about at

16

length, such as the obvious economic benefits,

17

ecological tourism, and agricultural tourism trends.

18

The past history of over zealous enforcement,

19

limitations, and failures of existing legislation

20

this is all covered in the detailed TVR report,

21

which has been given to all of the Council members.

22

What I want to emphasize is that we need a

23

workable ordinance.

Undoubtedly the opposition

24

today will introduce their same objections and

25

examples of the type of TVRs that we don't

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

l

PC 11/14/05

56

1

represent.

2

enforceable ordinance will handle those situations,

3

and we are here to work with you in a positive way

4

to achieve a beneficial result.

5

forward and we want to see together what can be

6

accomplished.

7

malama the

We live here.

We want to look

We love Maui.

We also

~aina.

Personally speaking, I took a place that was

8
9

We as MVRA feel that a fair and

so trashed out.

It was just a big dust bowl with

10

dead trees.

There was nothing living on that land,

11

and I put my heart and soul into it.

12

this area and I developed muscles I never knew I had

13

and converted it into something of beauty and of

14

grace and something that everyone feels good when

15

they're there and truly feels the aloha spirit.

16

I trust that many of you have done the same.

17

care about our community and we're very involved in

18

community projects.

And I took

And

We

So these are the issues that we today are

19
20

going to address, the concerns and the objections as

21

well.

22

acknowledged the good faith that's being shown by

23

MVRA in working towards a solution that will benefit

24

everyone, the community, the County government, the

25

vacation guests, as well as the owners and operators

The Maui News in their most recent editorial
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of the TVRs.

2

We can come up with a solution that benefits all

3

parties.

4

here, but I came here as a child.

5

to get here, and I've only been here for 12 years.

6

MR. RAATZ:

7

MS. STOVER:

This of course is the spirit of Maui.

This is why we're here.

I wasn't born
Took me a while

Three minutes.
Thank you.

But it's the aloha and the

8

spirit of cooperation that I don't feel we have in

9

many other places that draws my heart here, and I'm

10

sure most of you.

11

MVRA proposal accomplishes this, and I know that the

12

Council, in the spirit of cooperation, will

13

incorporate these excellent ideas into its

14

ordinance.

15

today.

16

CHAIR TAVARES:

So to this end I believe that the

Mahalo for your time and attention

Appreciate it.
Thank you.

Any questions for the

17

testifier, Members?

18

Just come up to the podium.

19

MS. BUTTERFLY:

If not, thank you very much.

Chair, Council Members, and everyone

20

that's attending, my name is Samadhi Butterfly, and

21

I have a single bed and breakfast unit on my

22

property in Kipahulu, Maui.

23

share my experience of getting a permit with you.

24

If I'm given the opportunity to once again go

25

forward with my permitting process, I will be

And I just wanted to
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1

grateful and scared at the same time.

It has been

2

to me the most stressful procedure to go through,

3

not knowing exactly what to do or even how to do it

4

when I'm told what to do.

5

make the changes and hire people to help me through

6

the process.

It's been very costly to

What happens when my permit dictates the

7

8

future of myself and my daughter, Mercury, since we

9

depend on the B&B for our livelihood?

We have only

10

the one B&B attached to our house.

11

have lived harmoniously for the last 17 years on the

12

beautiful ag land we care take and so appreciate

13

being able to work the land and have a B&B for our

14

livelihood.

15

with us and to maintain the B&B grounds.

16

visit us are thrilled and appreciative for the

17

experience they afforded themselves by staying with

18

us.

19

which is beyond their means.

20

Mercury and I

This enables us to hire folks to work
Folks that

The only other place in the area is a hotel

I am 69 years old and I don't know what I or

21

Mercury would do to support ourselves if we were

22

unable to have our B&B.

23

faced with the possibility of having to sell our

24

home if no longer allowed our B&B, I am in a

25

perpetual state of anxiety since I started the

Because I am constantly
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process of obtaining a permit several years ago.

2

have been given the blessing of living in paradise

3

for the last 17 years and pray we can have the

4

opportunity to continue to stay and sustain

5

ourselves with our B&B.

6

acquiring a permit for a B&B could be almost as

7

rigorous and complicated as a commercial permitting,

8

it could be so much more useful and less costly for

9

the County as well as the applicant to make the

10

We

Because the process of

permit good for a five-year period.
And I do want to say that whomever I have

11

12

worked with on the Councilor with anybody else who

13

has been really kind, and I appreciate it.

14

for letting me share with you.

15

CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you.

16

testifier?

17

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

18

CHAIR TAVARES:

19

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

20
21
22

Mahalo

Any questions for the

Just one question.

Ms. Anderson.
When you say B&B, does that mean

it's a room that you're renting in your home?
MS. BUTTERFLY:

It's attached to our home and, yes t it's a

room.

23

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

24

CHAIR TAVARES:

25

MS. WENDER:

Thank you.

Thank you.

Good afternoon.

Next.
My name is Elaine Wender.
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1

urge you to do whatever is in your power to enforce

2

existing law

3

agricultural land

4

lands into resort areas.

5

the rights of those who are doing ag on ag land and

6

who want to keep their communities agricultural.

7

bought or inherited our land with the expectation

8

that the State and County laws promoting ag use and

9

prohibiting other uses would be strictly enforced.

t

especially as it relates to
t

and not make it easier to turn ag
I ask that you consider

We

I testified in August as to the numerous

10
11

provisions of State and County law which obligate

12

you not to make it easier to have vacation rentals

13

on ag land

14

I want to respond to some of the arguments of those

15

who have spoke

16

bills.

17

sense of entitlement by those arguing in favor.

18

They felt that they have the right to do whatever

19

they want with their land

20

who have knowingly violated the law say that they

21

would be deprived of their livelihoods t

22

dreams

23

enforced.

24
25

t

so I will not repeat that presentation.

t

then

t

in favor of the proposed

What impressed me most was the incredible

t

t

zoning be damned.

Those

their

and their freedom of choice if the law is

The most telling testimony to me was from a
woman in Haiku who herself did not own a B&B or a
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1

vacation rental but spoke of the dependence of the

2

local businesses in the Haiku area on the patrons of

3

vacation rentals in the Upcountry area, virtually

4

all of which are located on ag land.

5

if there is few vacation rentals, as we're now being

6

told, I find it hard to believe that a retail

7

business could be shut down if the small number of

8

persons staying in the vacation rentals chose

9

instead to stay in condos or hotels or not come at

First of all,

10

all.

11

says, it supports my argument.

12

community plans did not designate Haiku as a resort

13

or tourist destination, and to the extent that the

14

vacation rentals make it one, they undermine the

15

intent of our plans and the continued viability of

16

agriculture.

17

However, if the situation really is as she
Our general and

Then there was the part-time resident who

18

told us that he couldn't afford to live at Puamana

19

if he couldn't rent his place out as a vacation

20

rental when he was gone.

21

afford to live at Puamana, neither can most of us.

22

He has a home somewhere else.

23

vacation rentals help keep crime down since

24

otherwise luxury second homes of these part-time

25

residents would stay empty much of the time.

WeIll I guess he can't

We were told the
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1

Whatever happened to house-sitters?

In my early

2

years on Maui I often house sat for residents when

3

they went off island.

4

responsible people willing to do this today.

5

does not benefit our community to have more and more

6

of our population consist of part-time residents.

7

Why are we even considering making accommodations in

8

our laws for persons who can afford to own more than

9

one home?

I'm sure there are many
It

10

If you choose to pass one of these

11

ordinances, which I have a feeling you may do, I

12

have -- would hope that at a minimum you will tax

13

the entire property on which the rental is situated

14

at Hotel/Resort rates, require legal notice to be

15

given to all co-owners of property and other owners

16

within a quarter mile, require all applications to

17

be heard at least by the Planning Commission, and

18

require the owner to live in the structure where the

19

units are rented.
And I find the proposals by the vacation

20
21

rental people to be quite interesting.

22

saying one --

23

MR. RAATZ:

24

MS. WENDER:

25

They're

Three minutes.
-- put in a provision that no application

will be accepted for short-term rental of a property
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1

which has an existing long-term tenant and that no

2

new housing shall be constructed for vacation

3

rental, which would mean they, the people who have

4

violated the law all this time, would be the only

5

ones who would be in line to get a permit.

6

would suggest that you turn that on its head and not

7

allow them to apply, should you allow any at all,

8

until people who have obeyed the law have a chance

9

for several years to come in and use up whatever

10

existing slots you may determine, and I hope you

11

would determine in advance how many slots you would

12

have, and then on payment of a rather large fine

13

allow those who have operated outside the law to

14

perhaps fill out the existing spots.

And I

I would just in summation say that the

15
16

central issue is maintaining the integrity of our

17

agricultural lands.

18
19

CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you.

Thank you.
Any questions for Ms. Wender?

If not, thank you very much.
All right, seeing no one else running down

20
21

here, we will have the presentation by Mr. Ken

22

Stokes, who did the transient vacation rentals on

23

Maui study, and we'll have them go ahead at this

24

moment.

25

MR. STOKES:

Mr. Stokes.
Aloha ka kou, and, Madam Chair, I'm in your
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1

debt, not simply because I've got a plane to catch

2

but because the plane that I was on yesterday had a

3

bug somewhere.

4

fading fast, and I appreciate the opportunity to

5

share the results before I fade dead away.

6

returning, by the way, from the Green Building

7

Conference in Atlanta where our previous speaker

8

Andres Duany of course was one of the heroes, and I

9

was delighted to see him come share some of the new

10
11

I've managed to get sick.

I'm

I was

thinking about town development here on Maui.
I'm here today to talk about the fairly

12

narrowly focused piece of research, the first of its

13

kind in the State, that is, an attempt to count how

14

many vacation rentals there actually are on each of

15

three islands, Kauai, Maui, and Oahu.

16

results from all of our work are currently available

17

on the kauaian.net website.

18

meeting of the Hawaii Economics Association I

19

presented a summary of the results Statewide.

20

presentation! at the request of The Advertiser was

21

turned into an op ed piece

22

yesterday.

23

can see that on The Advertiser's website from the

24

13th of November.

25

l

The research

Two weeks ago at a

That

which appeared

For those of you who are interested, you

The Kauaian Institute is an independent
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1

research organization dedicated to providing

2

detailed, timely, reliable information, particularly

3

in policy or decision-making arenas where there is

4

limited information available.

5

to be involved in this issue where it is crucially

6

important that we get a good sense of the scale and

7

the scope of this market, and hopefully that will

8

help inform our policy discussions.

9

to comment on regulatory provisions here or anywhere

We have been blessed

I'm not going

10

else.

11

which is providing a good solid count.

12

begin by trying to place our Maui findings in the

13

context of the State, and tell you up front what the

14

summary of the evidence is, the conclusions that I

15

have drawn, show you some comparative data for other

16

islands, and then get into the Maui results.

I'm just going to focus on what our job was,
I'm going to

We find Statewide that there are

17

18

approximately 4,200 transient vacation rentals, or

19

TVRs.

20

February big headlines talking about 10,000 units

21

Statewide based on a study that Omnitract had done.

22

We now know that that number is way out of line,

23

primarily because of the methodology used in that

24

study.

25

commissioned that report, have requested a revised

Some of you will recall from the press last

The good news is that DBEDT and HTA, which
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1

methodology and they are currently underway to

2

update the visitor plant inventory.

3

the official statistics available for next year will

4

be -

5

Statewide.

6

So hopefully

will be better, but our count is 4,200

The first thing we noticed is that there is a

7

very wide variation in the share that vacation

8

rentals represent on each island.

9

that the transient vacation rental segment

We also estimate

10

constitutes a modest share of the -

11

called the second-home boom that is the principal

12

cause of inflation in our housing markets.

13

that there are very few locations on each island

14

which are in trouble yet, and by trouble we're

15

measuring it as a share of housing in each

16

neighborhood, and we expect that continuing rapid

17

growth of the TVR segment is likely.

18

what some have

We find

The implications that I derive from this body

19

of evidence is the transient vacation rental

20

marketplace is still small enough that we probably

21

have the time to get it right on how we manage this

22

inclusion into our neighborhoods.

23

it's big enough that it should be better integrated

24

into our State's visitor strategy, and most

25

importantly, from my perspective, since much of my

At the same time,
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1

recent work on Kauai has been with community-based

2

groups, the inclusion into neighborhoods is so

3

varied across each island, it's not obvious that

4

there is a one-size-fits-all solution, and most

5

likely that we're going to be best able to resolve

6

this issue community by community.
I want to show you the data from the three

7
8

other islands, Kauai, Maui, and Oahu, and some

9

estimates based on the other data that we've derived

10

for the Big Island.

11

found 922 units.

12

1,095, and then Oahu, 1,265.

13

the bottom what those numbers represent as a share

14

of housing.

15

of all housing, Maui at 2.1 percent, and Oahu at

16

1.91.

17

housing outside of urban Honolulu, to make it more

18

comparable.

19

We began on Kauai where we

We then did Maui, where we found
You'll notice across

Significantly, Kauai's at 3.8 percent

One technical note, that share is of all

So those were our counts.

Here is the data that's recently been made

20

available from DB EDT , derived from the visitor

21

survey, of the number of patrons who said that they

22

came to a B&B or vacation home in 2004.

23

that among the neighbor islands Kauai has by far the

24

largest number, combined total of almost 85,000,

25

next is the Big Island, and then Maui.
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1

much larger number, but as a share of all visitors,

2

it's only 2.9 percent, whereas on Kauai it's 8.3

3

percent; Maui, less than half of that, at 3.6

4

percent; and Hawaii, 6.5 percent.
As a test -- let me say parenthetically when

5

6

I began my research, there was no other basis for

7

assessing how many -- or how big the numbers ought

8

to be.

9

out, this provides a good basis for checking how

We had no idea.

Since these numbers came

10

reliable our numbers are.

11

is what happens if we take the DBEDT numbers and

12

back out of it how many TVR units would be needed

13

given a nominal occupancy rate, and you can see that

14

in each island the number that we counted, which is

15

in green, is fairly close to the number that would

16

be needed, actually slightly higher on Maui than

17

what would be needed.

18

quibble about whether these differences are

19

significant, but I think it's fair to say that this

20

is compelling evidence that the numbers that we

21

derived are in the right ballpark.

22

What I want to show you

Similarly, here we can

I want to show you the top 20 towns in the

23

State, at least the three islands that we looked at,

24

based upon a share of housing in each town.

25

notice that the Maui results are the green bars,
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1

Kauai is in red, and Oahu is in blue.

Of course on

2

Kauai single-family vacation rentals are not

3

illegal, and so we've got several neighborhoods,

4

Hanalei, our favorite example, where we've already

5

lost some of our neighborhood character, currently

6

at 40 percent.

7

dramatically higher, very small area, however,

8

that's been largely visitor-oriented in any case.

9

So we've got four that are in the very high category

Anini actually somewhat higher,

10

before we get to the highest neighborhood on Maui,

11

which is Spreckelsville at 18 percent, followed a

12

few percentage points by Hana at 15 percent, Huelo

13

at 13 percent, Paia at 8, and you can see some of

14

the Oahu numbers, Lanikai, Waimanalo Beach, Kailua,

15

et cetera.

16

if you'd like to spend more time with that.

All of this, again, is on the website,

Here are the summary results for each town on

17

18

Maui

19

vacation rentals that we counted.

20

number of housing units in those areas

21

the shares that we just displayed.

22

again, only four areas on Maui that are over 10

23

percent, none over 20, most in the 5 to 7 percent

24

range, and quite a few were virtually non-existent.

25

These are the units that the census counted in 2000.

f

showing in this column the number of transient
Here's the total
l

and here's

As you can see
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1

It's, previous to our study, the closest available

2

data that one had to get a sense to where the

3

potential issues were.

4

I'm showing you in the right the share of

5

housing the census reported was in seasonal units,

6

and you can compare our share from 2000 with the

7

counts in 2004.

8

share of seasonal housing already in Spreckelsville

9

in 2005, so we shouldn't be surprised if that number

This suggests there was a large

10

was high.

11

next two towns compared to very large shares now,

12

suggesting there's been a substantial growth of

13

transient vacation rentals in those two areas.

14

There were small shares, however, in the

By the way, there's a great deal of

15

additional data in the Maui report that shows that

16

those people who seem to prefer vacation rentals

17

constitute some of Maui's best visitors, your most

18

loyal repeaters.

19

more in local areas than others.

20

go into all of that

21

constitutes part of the challenge, I believe, for

22

regulators, that is to say the market is telling us

23

that those people who have been coming to Hawaii for

24

a very long time are migrating away from the

25

resorts, want to be part of our community.

They tend to spend their money

l

I'm not going to

but it is in the report and
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I argued at the top one of the conclusions is

2

that transient vacation rentals constitute a fairly

3

small fraction of the second-home market.

4

my estimates for 2000 and 2004.

5

data, the 1,095 transient vacation rental units

6

constitute about 43 percent of the total estimate of

7

the second-home market.

8

even if all transient vacation rentals were

9

prohibited, the impact of the second-home buying

Here are

In the current 2004

The suggestion here is that

10

boom will still be a significant inflationary effect

11

in our neighborhoods.

12

I wanted to highlight four of the areas where

13

welre deriving some evidence that the last four

14

years have provided a lot of growth, and what 11m

15

showing you here is the relationship between the

16

number of units that we might expect in each area

17

based on the 1970 -

18

versus the number that we counted.

19

areas, the only four in Maui where the number we

20

counted was bigger than what you might have expected

21

from the census data.

22

about 80 more than you might have expectedj Lahaina,

23

about 20 morej and smaller numbers in Hana Town and

24

Makawao.

25

2000 census for seasonal homes,
In these four

In the case of Haiku-Palauea,

11m going to show you the same thing on a
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1

percentage basis, where using seasonal home data

2

from the census, projecting it forward based on what

3

we know the housing growth has been since 2000, we

4

should expect that there would have been about 11

5

percent of homes in Hana Town that were seasonal,

6

that is to say second homes, not used most of the

7

time.

8

again, suggests that there's been a fairly sizeable

9

growth in the TVR segment in Hana Town over the last

We're counting instead 15 percent.

That,

10

four years.

11

notice that the shares are all fairly small, and in

12

all four cases these are fairly small communities,

13

so it's not a large part of the total story.

14

Similar differences here[ but you'll

The conclusion that I draw, and respectfully

15

submit for the Council's consideration, is that

16

there is a possibility of a regulatory approach that

17

will work, but it will be fundamentally dependent

18

upon collaboration with the industry to perfect our

19

information and to induce voluntary cooperation.

20

The evidence that I've developed from working with

21

the industry on all three islands suggests that they

22

are prepared to collaborate.

23

fundamentally important for those who are tasked

24

with enforcing whatever the regulations are.

25

the only one in the State so far that's gone and

This could be
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1

spent a great deal of time trying to find transient

2

vacation rentals, I can say my heart goes out to the

3

regulators, because it's a very difficult task,

4

which could be made vastly simpler.
If you collaborate with industry to develop a

5
6

monitoring mechanism, which would be absolutely

7

critical because of what's expected to be the

8

continuing growth of this marketplace, if you get

9

their cooperation in a monitoring mechanism, you'd

10

be much better able to provide effective regulation

11

in the future.

12

stakeholder-facilitated discussions on Kauai, I can

13

tell you that this is going to be a key element in

14

any successful regulation, common sense rules that

15

will induce voluntary compliance.

16

fair statement that regulations are most effective

17

if they make sense and are voluntarily complied

18

with.

19

And after a bunch of months of

I think it's a

That constitutes the bulk of my presentation.

20

I want to close with what I think are appropriate

21

kudos to Maui.

22

communicated this to your Planning Director.

23

think it's a fair statement that the fact that

24

Maui's numbers are dramatically lower than many of

25

us expected, and in fact the lowest of any of the

And as soon as I had the count, I
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1

neighbor islands, is a testament to the good work

2

that the Maui County government has done, whether in

3

the form of enforcement or sabre rattling, but in

4

any case, I trust that you will accept what is in

5

effect great news in the sense that Maui's numbers

6

are significantly lower, and hopefully that means

7

that, as I argued in my op ed piece, you have the

8

time to get it right.

9

CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you very much.

Thank you, Mr. Stokes.

We'll take a short

10

recess to move the screen up, about three minutes.

11

Recess.

(Gavel) .

12

RECESS:

13

RECONVENE:

14

CHAIR TAVARES:

3: 29 p.m.
3 : 30 p. m.

Members, if you have any questions for

15

Mr. Stokes, now would be the time to ask.

16

I'll get the ball rolling -- oh, okay,

17

Mr. Pontanilla.

18

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Thank you, Chair.

Maybe

The numbers

19

that you showed us in your presentation, 11m

20

assuming that these are the B&Bs that are legally

21

out there?

22

MR. STOKES:

23

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

24

MR. STOKES:

25

No.
They're not?

What I'm showing you is my best count of

every B&B or single-family vacation rental that is
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currently being promoted for short-term use.

2

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

3

CHAIR TAVARES:

4

5

Interesting.

Thank you.

What sources did you look at for your

information?
MR. STOKES:

The principal source was, of course, the

6

Internet, where I think most people would agree the

7

largest fraction of units are promoted, but we also

8

looked at all the relevant media for Maui visitors,

9

their advertising, of course the newspaper, which

10

has a fairly sizeable classified section.

11

the distinguishing feature of our research is I

12

think it's the first time that anyone has used the

13

available search engines not just to find a vacation

14

rental or to find a cross section of vacation

15

rentals, but to find every single vacation rental.

16

We worked very hard to drill down through all the

17

possible filters and interest groups, and in the

18

end, those of you who have done any of this kind of

19

searching will recognize that there are dozens and

20

dozens of listing sites.

21

Probably

By the time we were done, we had compiled

22

every listing on Maui from 72 of the largest listing

23

sites, added to that the rentals that we found in

24

various print media.

25

several thousand units.

When we were all done, we had
That's where the hard work
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1

began, which was trying to weed out the duplicates.

2

In deed I think you will find that the major flaw in

3

Omnitract research from last February was that they

4

did not do that fairly effectively, and hopefully

5

the methodology that DBEDT has now funded will

6

correct that mistake.

7

vacation rental operators on each of the islands we

8

studied operate in a regulatory environment that

9

does not necessarily promote full disclosure, this

10

But in any case, because

was a particular challenge.
Some of you who have had experience doing the

11

12

searching will recognize the problem, and it's kind

13

of a paradoxical marketing strategy in the sense

14

that these people want you to know where they are,

15

but they don't want you to know precisely where they

16

are.

17

means, but one of the favorites of mine is they will

18

take a photograph that includes all the relevant

19

amenities, a view, a beach, wherever/ but they'll

20

crop it just so that there are no identifying

21

landmarks anywhere nearby, making it doubly

22

difficult.

And the way they do that is there are many

For that reason, by the way, one caveat is in

23
24

order.

We're fairly confident of our counts for the

25

island as a whole and for districts, less confident
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1

in our counts for individual towns.

Some will

2

argue, well, there's more than that in Huelo, and

3

chances are that's because the best of our

4

information that unit is actually located in Haiku.

5

It may well be in Huelo.

6

Spreckelsville, Paia, et cetera, but we think we're

7

close enough.

8

with the exception of Hana Town, the numbers are so

9

small that even some significant differences, it

The same would be true for

And in almost every case, perhaps

10

should be on this side of the line, not that one,

11

wouldn't have changed the share of housing numbers

12

that we have derived to provide you some sense of

13

how big a deal it is.

14

In the case of Hana Town, it was especially

15

difficult, but first let me tell you that the

16

definition of Hana Town that we used is the census

17

definition so that we had all the way down to census

18

blocks.

19

on individual units, it was not always obvious

20

whether that was in town, as defined, or just

21

outside down.

22

small, it's possible that the share that we're

23

showing you could be 5 or 10 percent one way or the

24

other.

25

put them into towns where we think they are.

Even so, looking at the material available

And because those numbers are so

But, again, to the best of our ability, we
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1

certainly vastly superior to what the State will do,

2

by the way.

3

February, they will just show you that by district,

4

but we felt that it was important to go that extra

5

step, and frankly, a lot of late nights for me.

6

When their new numbers come out in

My wife's got a lot of interesting stories

7

where I would have two screens up, what looked to me

8

possibly to be the same unit, but I would have to

9

look here, look there, look at this, and finally I

10

would yell, it's the same unit.

11

avoid making duplicates.

12

gratified that -- not having had the more recent

13

DB EDT data, that we now discover that the numbers we

14

came up with appear to be in the ballpark, and I

15

suggest to you that with the caveats I just

16

mentioned, they are reliable numbers, and the

17

essence of the research, that is that they're much

18

smaller on Maui than most of us expected, I think

19

can be taken as good news.

20
21

22

CHAIR TAVARES:

Scratch that off to

I have to tell you I'm

Okay, any questions -- other questions

from -- Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Yes, I really appreciate your

23

explanation of what you were able to gather.

24

the questions that I guess always comes up is that

25

when we're looking at this data, we always try to
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1

measure it against the visitor numbers and we've

2

also had some hotel closures and conversions where

3

we try to look at, okay, Maui Visitors Bureau or

4

Hawaii Tourism Authority does their annual numbers.

5

I'm looking at, all right, how many people came to

6

the island and how many rooms were actually

7

available of hotel accommodations or other things

8

that we can legitimately track and where does that

9

trend?

And where, if there's let's say a huge

10

disparity that, you know, we have an actual

11

shrinkage of maybe 500 less hotel rooms -- I mean

12

I'm exaggerating of course, but let's say we had 500

13

less hotel rooms but we had 10,000 more visitors

14

come, were you able to actually track that data,

15

then, so that it's trending in the same area?

16

if it wasn't that all those individuals are staying

17

in vacation rentals

18

of a guess as to where they might be staying?

19

MR. STOKES:

l

And

were you able to make any kind

You know, I run into the same problem, and

20

I'd be the first to tell you that not all the

21

official numbers from the State necessarily make any

22

sense.

23

respond.

24

count is only of single-family homes.

25

B&Bs would be the number of bedrooms in those homes.

There are two parts to which I want to
First, I should make it clear that our
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1

That is to say we do not include condos.

Some of

2

the numbers that you will have seen in the past that

3

purport to be much bigger will have included condos.

4

We did not look at condos.

That's a separate issue.

Having said that, in terms of the methodology

5
6

that the State uses, we have to take some credit, I

7

think, for getting DBEDT to actually go look in

8

their files and bring forward the numbers.

9

out that in 2003 they revised the visitor survey

It turns

10

form, which we've all seen coming in on the plane.

11

There had always been a check box for B&Bs, but in

12

2003 they added vacation homes.

13

report

14

B&Bs but not vacation homes, and it was only

15

actually in the middle of the research that we were

16

doing on Oahu, shortly after we finished our Maui

17

research, that my colleague John Knox, because he

18

knows some of the DB EDT research people, went

19

banging on doors down there, and they said, hold it

20

a second, you know, I think we have those numbers.

21

They went and looked.

22

So what I showed you in my early slides, those DBEDT

23

patron numbers are literally brand-new numbers, and

24

I think do provide a reliable basis for assessing

25

how many units would be needed to meet that volume

They continued to

- DBEDT continued to report the numbers for

Sure enough, there they were.
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of patron demand.

2

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

3

CHAIR TAVARES:

4

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Thank you very much.

Any further questions?

Mr. Molina.

Thank you Madam Chair.

Mr. Stokes, you know, on your study, did you

5
6

folks come up with any rationale for why

7

the statistical data that you gave us as to the

8

region where the majority of TVRs are located, why

9

so much in the North Shore area?

based on

I guess one

10

probability is that there's no hotels in the area,

11

but were there any other reasons why -

12

study could assess why it seems to be popping up

13

more so in the North Shore area?

14

MR. STOKES:

No.

that your

I could certainly speculate as well as

15

anyone, but I think what the market is telling us --

16

and this is the reason for my second policy

17

conclusion

18

industry needs to get more actively involved in this

19

issue.

20

stand on the sidelines, perhaps because the visitor

21

industry has been largely hotel dominated.

22

knows.

23

numbers are the market telling us where the visitor

24

wants to go.

25

They want to go in a place that feels more like

l

by the waYI that I think the visitor

Until now they've been inclined, I think, to

But as an economist

I

Who

I can tell you these

They want to go away from the resorts.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS
(808) 524-2090

I

INC.

PC 11/14/05

82

1

home, feels more like a neighborhood, and I think

2

that's possibly the best explanation, given the fact

3

that much of South Maui, West Maui, even if you were

4

in a vacation rental, you would still be in

5

something that feels like a resort.

6

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

7

MR. STOKES:

8

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

9

CHAIR TAVARES:

10

Thank you.

Sorry, that's the best I can do.
No problem.

Thank you.

Any further questions?

If not, Mr. Stokes, we want to thank you for

11

appearing here and giving us an explanation, or a

12

summary of your report.

13

At this time, Members, we will be going into

14

the public testimony portion of it, but before we

15

start that, if there are no objections, I would like

16

to defer PC-I.

17

COUNCIL MEMBERS:

18

CHAIR TAVARES:

No objections.
No objections, that was the General Plan,

19

and we are actually now in PC-12.

20

that little housekeeping thing.

21

I forgot to do

Okay, for the folks who are testifying, I

22

don't know if we will get through everyone today,

23

and we will be stopping this meeting at 4:30 because

24

there are a number of members who have previous

25

engagements for the evening.

And judging from
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1

responses I have received, that we will not be

2

recessing the meeting.

3

meeting.

4

until the next time that we can schedule it.

5

may have to finish the testimony then, and we may

6

not even get to the panel today, sadly to say.

We'll probably adjourn the

And that means that we'll have to wait
So we

Our first -- unless there are people who wish

7

8

not to testify now and wait until they've heard the

9

panel discussion and then testify, you know, that

10

will also be an option.

So when I call your name,

11

if you'd rather wait until after the panel, I would

12

honor that request.

13

Bello.

So the first person is Pamela

14

MS. BELLO:

I'll wait until after the panel.

15

CHAIR TAVARES:

16

MR. VANDERVELDE:

17

CHAIR TAVARES:

18

MS. ATHERTON:

19

CHAIR TAVARES:

20

MS. GIDWANI:

21

CHAIR TAVARES:

22

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER FROM THE AUDIENCE:

23

CHAIR TAVARES:

24

MR. DANTES:

25

CHAIR TAVARES:

Okay, thank you.

Henry Vandervelde.

I'll wait until after the panel.
Okay.

Sandra Atherton.

I'll wait until after.
Okay, Jennifer Gidwani.
I'll wait.
Ken Stover?

He had to leave, okay.

He had to leave.
David Dantes?

I'll wait.
Thank you.

Will Spence?
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1

MR. SPENCE:

I'll talk now.

2

CHAIR TAVARES:

3

MR. SPENCE:

Okay, Mr. Spence.

Good afternoon, Committee Members, Madam

4

Chair.

5

difficulty of the current permitting process, so I'm

6

not going to repeat that.

7

address briefly is the position statement by the

8

Kula Community Association.

9

a relatively close relationship with that

You already know my opinion on the

I -- what I would like to

And I have a

I have

10

association and I have a lot of respect for them.

I

11

don't think some of their positions are well thought

12

out, and I would like to tell you why.
First of all, approval by 51 percent of their

13

14

neighbors, I have an inherent problem with running

15

around to all of my neighbors and basing the

16

approvals of whatever I do on my property -

17

know, having to get 51 percent of them to agree.

18

don't think you could get 51 percent of your

19

neighbors to agree on, you know, what color you

20

should paint your house, you know, what color -- you

21

know, what kind of flowers you should put in your

22

yard.

23

is critical.

24

granted or denied by your neighbors.

25

you

So I don't think -- I think community input
I don't think approval should be

On a very practical level -- on a different
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1

practical level, it doesn't take into account the

2

kinds of neighborhoods that you might have where

3

your nearest neighbor may be, you know, a hundred

4

yards away, where you couldn't possibly have any

5

impact on them.

6

other extreme.

7

close to a number of condominium projects and within

8

500 feet we had 1,500 landowners.

9

logistics of having to go out and gather 51 percent,

On the other hand, there's the
I processed a permit that was very

So, you know, the

10

many of them from Canada or Europe or the far east,

11

is just not practical.

12

Prohibiting on ag land until such time as the

13

Community Plans are updated, I think the Council is

14

very aware of this issue.

15

be put off.

16

certainly vacation rentals or bed and breakfasts can

17

be considered, especially when you consider a

18

growing niche market for ag tourism.

19

you've seen a couple of articles in The Maui News

20

regarding the same.

21

doing agriculture, you know, some additional income

22

to be able to keep their farms in agriculture.

23

The last thing, you know, it's -- their

I don't think it needs to

It's -- I think on a case-by-case basis

You know,

It provides people who are

24

statement isn't clear.

25

buildings from -- from the ordinance.

It says exclude historic
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1

historic houses for vacation rentals -- or,

2

actually, for bed and breakfasts or whatever, that's

3

exactly the kind of use you want in a historic

4

building.

5

know, they get old.

6

MR. RAATZ:

7

MR. SPENCE:

Instead of tearing a house down -- you

Three minutes.
They get termite eaten.

I'll conclude.

It

8

provides an incentive, and you have examples with

9

Old wailuku Inn and with Hale Hookipa Inn, both on

10

the historic registers, wonderful buildings for

11

and generally more available for the public to use.

12

Thank you.

13

14

CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you.

If not, thank you.

15

MS. STONE:

16

CHAIR TAVARES:

17

MS. STONE:

Any questions for Mr. Spence?
Next person was Sharyn Stone.

I would like to speak.
Okay.

Thank you.

I may have to leave.

Aloha, Maui

18

County Council.

I'm Sharyn Stone, Secretary of the

19

MVRA.

20

for his initiative.

21

still want to acknowledge him very much for this.

22

And he really pinned down some key issues in his

23

proposed ordinance.

24

rural zoning for vacation rental, and also to allow

25

up to two structures on a single lot to be used for

Actually, I wanted to personally thank Bob
Although he's not here today, I

Firstly, to include ag and
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that purpose.
At the moment the way the law reads, the

2
3

proprietor must reside in the same dwelling with

4

guests and only one dwelling may be used for

5

accommodation.

6

fine while it was just my husband and myself.

7

However, nature works in very quirky ways indeed,

8

and at the tender age of 44 we welcomed our young

9

son, Kainalu, into the world.

Now, in my own case that worked just

Now, I had to

10

delicately explain to my innocent husband that the

11

little B&B we had in the lower floor of our house

12

just wouldn't work anymore.

13

theory.

14

fast.

15

guests.

16

•

87

He didn't get it in

But when Kainalu came home, he got it real
Hosts with families need privacy and so do

Why do people do vacation rental?

For us

17

it's a combination of family obligations and

18

economic necessity.

19

has special needs.

20

need an income.

21

problems.

22

only do we get to stay at home with our son, we get

23

to work to tend to our land, old pineapple land,

24

which is now thriving.

25

and vacation rental are not mutually exclusive

Our son, we've just found out,
We need to home school him.

We

Vacation rental solves both

And there are additional benefits.

The pursuit of agriculture
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activities.

2

road each day.

And there are two fewer cars on the

I do need the availability of the second

3
4

dwelling not only for privacy for my family, but

5

also from a business point of view there's an

6

economy of scale.

7

generate the income we need, and then we have to do

8

all the work, which defeats our original purpose.

9

If we can generate a little more income, I can

If we're too small, we cannot

10

employ other people, often neighbors, who can walk

11

to work.

12

road.

13

to be there with our son.

That's actually three more cars off the

And we get to fulfill our original purpose,

14

Allowing vacation rental in up to two

15

structures on the one parcel is one of the simplest

16

and most important changes we need to see in new

17

legislation, and including ag and rural zonings is

18

essential.

19

probably 85 percent of vacation rental owners.

20

That's the percentage of TVRs we've estimated to be

21

owned by permanent Maui residents.

22

•

88

These two changes alone would affect

Please, also, let's get this legislation out

23

for discussion as soon as possible, not just here,

24

but also to special areas like Hana and Lanai and

25

Molokai, because I really believe we are definitely
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CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you very much.

Thank you.

Thank you very much.
MS. LANGFORD:

Aloha.

We have some really good

Any questions for Ms. Stone?
Susanne Langford.

My name is Susanne Langford.

I'm

6

speaking today as a vacation rental owner that

7

wanted to be legal, just to use the word.

8

for a permit process in 2001 and was not aware what

9

I'm up to.

I

--

I applied

first of all, I got the information

10

from the County, and I would like to say I had just

11

the most friendliest and greatest people to work

12

with as my Staff Planners in the Planning Department

13

and got the information and reviewed everything.

14

I am an individual that has a job, a

15

full-time job.

16

side.

17

for my family, but it's still something that I do on

18

the side.

19

was for me to do in order to comply with the permit.

20

I said, okay, one step at a time.

21

So I, first of all, had to learn that the place that

22

I'm renting short term was so -- had to be called a

23

B&B, even though my definition of a B&B would be I

24

am offering breakfast at the accommodation, which I

25

don't.

I do the vacation rental on the

It's so-called a hobby that generates income

I was

I cannot describe to you what

I can do this.

So I said, okay, that's okay.
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1

under that category, even though I'm not fitting

2

completely.

3

tof fit my vacation rental underneath the category

4

and applied, filled out all the papers.

6

within

7

radius, I had to inform all property owners

8

adjacent, had to get the contact information for

9

them and submit that in copies to the County.

where my property location is, 500 feet

I had

10

about this high copies to make, and I had to go to,

11

you know, a County office to get the map per scale

12

that would show the radius exactly to scale so that

13

none of the adjacent owners would be excluded.

14

was several trips, you know, to the County.

15

that's all on the side, printing out the paperwork,

16

putting it in the permit -

17

the County.

18

•

So I tried

Then I found out, okay, I had to inform

5

•

I can still work with that.

That

And

the permit process to

So once I had that submitted, I learned that

19

actually there was a multitude of departments that

20

would review the permit -- my particular individual

21

permit and that would have to have maybe questions

22

about it, like regarding fire, water, safety, impact

23

on the infrastructure on traffic.

24

had to do a fire flow calculation done by a

25

structural engineer, which I paid for, of course,

For instance, I
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1

which was completed.

2

how many -- size of my water meter, the number of

3

spigots on the property, the number of sprinkler

4

heads.

5

the driveway, sideways, distance --

The Water Department reviewed

I had to submit photos from all angles from

6

MR. RAATZ:

7

MS. LANGFORD:

Three minutes.
to see how people could back out of the

8

driveway.

9

place long term, who would ask me these questions?

I'll sum this up.

If I had rented my

10

Nobody.

11

drives backwards out of my driveway?

12

But if I rent short term, this has become a huge

13

issue.

14

2002 I have no correspondence.

15

halted.

16

please, because I have done due process to comply

17

with everything there is to comply with.

18

urging the County to come up with a permit process

19

that is less cumbersome, that is somewhat easier,

20

reasonable, speedier for the staff of the County as

21

well as the applicant.

22

balance with this other needs of the community.

23

•
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Who would care how a long-term tenant
I don't know.

So I have applied for the process.

Since

The process has been

I would like to be considered not illegal,

And I am

And that is actually in

So I'd like for you to look at that proposal

24

from the Maui Vacation Rental Association.

25

it and I like a lot of it and I'd urge you to
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2
3

4

•

discuss about it.
CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you.

Thank you.

Any questions?

Seeing none.

Ronald Wilbur.
MR. WILBUR:

I'm Donald Wilbur.

I have my vacation rental

5

in Haiku.

6

the history of the property, a little bit about what

7

it is now, and the reasons why I think that vacation

8

rentals should be allowed.

9

first white woman born on Niihau back in 1880.

I'd like to tell you a little bit about

My grandmother was the

10

grandfather was born in Makawao, my father in

11

Wailuku.

12

acreage out in Haiku.

13

some of it, and in 1970 I bought part of that to

14

help my father retire.

15

the property.

16

to Seabury Hall.

17

My

In 1920 my grandparents homesteaded the
In 1950 my father inherited

In 1985 we built a home on

We've lived there while our son went

In 1992 we went back to the mainland when we

18

were having grandchildren born.

19

long-term rental.

20

able to visit whenever there was a renter change.

21

The house was not cared for and the property became

22

overgrown.

23

•
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We put the house on

Between '92 and '99 we were only

In fact, one renter trashed the house.

So in 1999 we corrected the degradation, we

24

put the property on vacation rental.

25

come twice a year.

We now get to

We come for six weeks each time.
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1

Our children get to come for spring breaks and

2

vacations.

3

maintained.

4

would require that we have a manager on site, so we

5

built a caretaker cottage, and we now have

6

caretakers living full-time on the property.

8

very well cared for home with one acre in tropical

9

flowers and two acres scheduled to be planted in

[sicl palms.

10

wodyetia and fox fire

11

us of having vacation rentals is that we get to come

12

regularly, that our kids get to come, that we

13

provide jobs for quite a few people, that our

14

renters spend money on Maui, that there is a place

15

for families to gather for celebrations and

16

anniversaries that's affordable, finally, that the

17

spirit of Maui is experienced and recommended to

18

others by the visitors who may not have been able to

19

come.

20

•

In 2003 we anticipated that the County

Because of vacation rentals we now have a

7

•

And the home and the property are now

The benefits to

I'd like to read one of the guest comments

21

just recently.

Ron and Barbara, We had just a

22

fabulous time here.

23

perfect.

24

southern Louisiana, it was hard to disconnect from

25

the outside world of Katrina, but this house and the

Your home is absolutely

Being that most of our families are from
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1

incredibly serene atmosphere really helped us to get

2

away and relax.

3

spot.

5

property in the condition that it currently is

6

without vacation rentals.

7

family for 85 years.

8

to pass it on.

9
10

CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

This has been in my

Vacation rentals will allow me

Any questions?

Thank you.

Ms. Anderson.

I just have a quick

11

question.

12

long-term rental while you were on the mainland.

13

Did you have a property manager managing the

14

property?

You spoke about your property in

15

MR. WILBUR:

16

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:

17

CHAIR TAVARES:

18

MS. WILBUR:

19

CHAIR TAVARES:

20

MS. BIGGERS:

21

CHAIR TAVARES:

22

23

•

We cannot wait to come back.
In summary, I wouldn't be able to keep this

4

•

Maui is now our favorite vacation

No.
Thank you.

Next speaker is Barbara Wilbur.

I'm going to wait.
OkaYI thank you.

Cindy Biggers.

Wait.
Okay.

Ridvan or Leonard Keith, I think it

is.
MR. KEITH:

Leonard Keith, Madam Chairman.

24

Council Members.

25

1969 in Hawaii.

Thank you,

I've been a property owner since
Out in the property that I'm in,
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Huelo area, since 1989.

2

which has been previously a sugar cane plantation,

3

pineapple, and lastly degraded by about six

4

generations of cattle breeding.

5

completely destroyed and we've been able to turn it

6

around.

7

•

And we have a 24-acre farm

The land was

There's been comments made by previous

8

speakers about how wonderful it is to keep

9

agricultural land.

It is wonderful, but you cannot

10

make a profit on agricultural land when you're

11

paying $100,000 or $150,000 an acre.

12

absolutely economically impossible.

13

trying to maintain this property as an agricultural

14

site, but it's been very challenging.

15

process of permits, SUP, CUP, and SMA, we've been

16

going through has been taking five years and we're

17

still pending legislation, resolution.

18

•
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It's
We've been

And the

The County folks that have been working with

19

us have been very helpful, but the double permit

20

process that we're experiencing not only doubles the

21

cost and workload for all of the applicants, but it

22

results in substantial delays in the permitting

23

process.

24

duplicate permit process and -- except in certain

25

situations where the applicant is in very close

It makes much more sense to eliminate the
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1

proximity to another operation, the majority of

2

neighbors object to the application.

3

in how long it can take to review or issue a permit,

5

and then once the permit is finally issued, usually

6

about a year, even before that year is up it's time

7

to turn around and start the whole process of

8

submission once again.

9

time to five years.

Let's increase the permit

It only makes sense.

And during the permit term, measures should

11

be in place to ensure compliance with taxes and all

12

permit terms and conditions.

13

does not generate disturbances, as confirmed by our

14

clean record in the County complaints file.

15

However, our neighbors, as well as ourselves

16

had complaints for certain long term rentals in the

17

neighborhood and surrounding areas.

18

done to remedy that situation.

19

proposed vacation rental legislation, whereby those

20

folks, like ourselves, would be held accountable for

21

any disturbances.

22

•

At the moment there's not even a time limit

4

10

•
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Our retreat center

t

have

Nothing is ever

Compare that to the

Our typical guests come to Maui for a nature

23

experience.

They are captivated by waterfalls,

24

ocean access, panoramic vistas, streams, yoga,

25

natural health offerings, and our rural charm and
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1

central location to the many excursions into nature.

2

Each guest who stays with us spends about $100 a

3

night would end up spending $250 to $300 a day in

4

the neighboring areas like Haiku or in the Paia

5

area, where meals, tourists, shopping, and the local

6

areas would generate probably a substantial amount

7

more than they're paying to us and allow other folks

8

to be able to maintain businesses in those areas,

9

which they wouldn't be able to do otherwise.
There's a lot of global goodwill not found in

10

•

•
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11

a typical hotel experience that has been covered

12

previously by other speakers.

13

compete with hotels for our guests.

14

guests would not come to Maui if they did not have a

15

B&B or retreat center opportunities available.

16

tourism is the buzz word in today's tourist market,

17

and Maui, we definitely need to listen to that.

18

visitors do not want to be in the resort areas, as

19

been otherwise testified to in this hearing.

20

is why they've sought out the alternative

21

accommodations sector for the island of Maui to get

22

away from the tourist areas of Maui.

We simply do not
Clearly those

Agri

This

23

MR. RAATZ:

Three minutes.

24

MR. KEITH:

I think we have in the makings a good, fair

25

legislation in front of us.

Let's not wait any
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longer.

2

suggest it would seem appropriate to allow those

3

folks who have been operating properly over the

4

years, paying their taxes without complaints against

5

them, to be grandfathered into an accepted operation

6

for permits.

7

to get this far, and we still aren't close to being

8

finished, so it's really unfair to those folks in

9

the agricultural area.

May I

It's already cost us over $32,000 just

We appreciate your thinking

about this, consider it in your consultation.

11

Aloha.

Any questions?

CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you.

Any questions?

13

thank you.

14

followed by Beverly Livingston.

15

MR. BANE:

Next is Ray Bane.

My name is Ray Bane.

Ray.

Seeing none,
And Ray will be

I am affiliated with a

16

vacation rental operation in Upcountry, Maui,

17

specifically in Keokea.

Thank you for the

18

opportunity to testify.

The Planning Committee is

19

in the process of drafting an ordinance designed to

20

more effectively manage and regulate vacation

21

rentals.

22

vacation rental, I strongly support this effort.

23

•

It's already been five years.

10

12

•
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As someone who's associated with a

I have served as a planner and administrator,

24

and I appreciate the difficulty in finding workable

25

solutions to issues that are both complex and often
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emotional.

2

regulations, and ordinances must have flexibility

3

built into them if they're to work.

4

rental ordinance should be approached as a work in

5

progress, not the last word on the issue.

6

•

•
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It has been my experience that plans,

The vacation

The first objective is to describe what

7

generally constitute an acceptable vacation rental

8

operation.

9

management, minimal disturbance to nearby neighbors

This includes basic standards for good

10

and the community, and making sure they all have a

11

chance to participate in the process, payment of

12

taxes r and contribution to goals of improving

13

affordable housing and employment opportunities for

14

residents of Maui.

15

This effort should not r however r become

16

bogged down in tightly worded definitions and rigid

17

restrictions that close off alternatives to

18

attaining those goals.

19

serves as a working model for a vacation rental

20

ordinance.

21

reflected in the fact that the basic core has

22

remained intact r while has been fine tuned to meet

23

realities of an evolving American society.

24

vacation rental ordinance should be written with the

25

same basic objective in mind.

The American Constitution

The genius of the Constitution is

A

The ordinance should
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1

initially set forth the primary standards and goals

2

for incorporating vacation rentals into the

3

framework of the Maui economy, while still allowing

4

for a broad range of options to achieve that intent.

5

The ordinance can be fine tuned as time goes and

6

more information is gained.

7

others, including those who have genuine

9

reservations about vacation rentals to find ways of

10

making vacation rentals an integral part of the

11

aloha life style of Maui.
CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you.

Any questions for Mr. Bane?

13

If not, thank you very much.

14

and she'll be followed by Donna Stafford.

15

MS. LIVINGSTON:

Hello.

Beverly Livingston,

My name is Beverly Livingston and

16

I'm a board member of MVRA.

17

testimony that refers to affordable housing that I

18

want to turn in, but it's very lengthy and I didn't

19

want to just go over it page by page with you

20

I'm going to turn this in.

21

personal statement that has to do about vacation

22

rentals and integrating it with housing.

23

•

I would like to work with the Committee and

8

12

•
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I have some written

t

so

But I have a more

I grew up during World War II in a small town

24

in Orange County, California when there were orange

25

groves and oil wells all around the town, living the
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1

first few years of my life in a converted two-car

2

garage on the back alley of the property.

3

fixed cars evenings and weekends in the bigger

4

garage, did welding, eventually bought the front

5

house, started an appliance repair business also,

6

besides his job as a mechanic at the McCoy & Mills

7

Ford Agency, all to feed his family.

8

neon sign over our driveway proclaiming Fullerton

9

New Electric for years.

10

•

•

My dad

We had a big

Mom ran a nursery school for many years after

11

we moved into the front house.

12

blocks from downtown intersection.

13

street on the corner was a gas station repair shop.

14

Our next door neighbor grew her own vegetables, made

15

her own wine, and rented the building in back to a

16

machine shop.

17

block was taken up by a big orange packing plant,

18

which backed up to the train tracks running in back

19

of our block, and there were two small grocery

20

stores.

21

toward the other end of the block.

22

buy candy at the store and then run across the

23

street to get the oranges at the packing plant

24

before mom found out.

25

Our block was three
Across the

Down the street on our side the next

One had a meat market across the street
We kids used to

Now, what's the relevance of these details of
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1

my childhood?

In planning terms, there was no

2

planning, except people living together, making ends

3

meet so they could afford their homes.

4

old-timer mixed use, organically grown, original

5

style neighborhood with immigrants, neighborhood

6

gardens, small businesses, light industry,

7

transients in a boarding house, all in the mix

8

together.

9

something extra to get by.

It was the

Housing was affordable if you did
People weren't so

10

concerned about image or resale value of homes or

11

gated communities or homes as commodities or

12

investments.

13

kids, enjoy your neighbors, and make some extra

14

money to survive.

15

Homes were a place to live, raise your

Now, we're rediscovering the mixed use

16

concept, the clustering concept to reduce driving

17

distances.

18

war?

19

naturally when they live in groups.

20

niche that allows them to afford their home.

21

guess what?

22

underground economy.

23

people are more liberal in their attitudes toward

24

their neighbors and are not threatened by something

25

being different r where people are less conservative

Well, remember the rationing during the

Now we're trying to plan what people do

It's happening.

They find the

It's called the

It always has happened where
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1

about looks, property values, and curb side appeal,

2

and vacation rentals are part of that organic mix.

4

or people living nearby work as maintenance people,

5

gardeners, cleaners, managers, hosts.

6

provide food, flowers, and amenities, and vacation

7

rentals survive in areas where they offer a

8

successful combination of people, place, and spirit.

10

MR. RAATZ:

Local markets

Three minutes.

MS. LIVINGSTON:

That's called clustering and mixed use

11

and getting along with your neighbors first and

12

foremost,

13

great opportunity here to finally legitimize

14

vacation rentals.

15

remembrances be kept in mind as you consider

16

legislation for permitting these uses.

17

very much.

18
19
20

•

People living in their homes on the property

3

9

•
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CHAIR TAVARES:

just like in the good old days.

We have a

I would request that these

Thank you.

Any questions?

Thank you

Donna

Stafford, to be followed by Cherie Attix.
MS. STAFFORD:

Good afternoon, Madam Chair

l

Council

21

Members.

Thank you so much for this opportunity.

22

My name is Donna Stafford

23

have a family business, Chameleon Vacation Rentals

24

Maui.

25

mainly on the North Shore.

t

and my daughter and I

It's an agency which books vacation rentals
I'd like to address the
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specific issue about vacation rentals on ag land.
I think it's a great idea.

2

•

I see

3

that if the ag land is being used for organically

4

sustainable agriculture, even if it is limited to

5

vegetable gardens that provide food for the

6

occupants, that to welcome the visitors into such an

7

environment would not only bring the visitors

8

experience to a whole new level, it would uplift the

9

land itself.
Take the issue of pesticides.

10

•

In fact,

Many of the

11

guests that come to us are from sterile environments

12

and are afraid of insects.

13

given in to spraying pesticides after having to

14

refund money when guests have seen roaches or ants

15

and freaked out.

16

pesticides and herbicides is extremely harmful to

17

the environment, to say nothing about our human

18

health.

19

methods on ag land would be very useful in educating

20

them to see insects as a beautiful part of our world

21

and not the -- and get past the old conditioning

22

that they're horrible disease carrying creatures to

23

be wiped out and that there are symbiotic ways of

24

living that allow for their existence without being

25

overrun by them.

Some of my hosts have

It's no secret that the use of

Having guests being part of organic farming

This not only would help to
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1

protect our own environment on Maui! but would also

2

serve to cut down on the use of pesticides and

3

herbicides around the world, as these guests take

4

their new perspectives home with them and hopefully

5

change their destructive habits.
In addition! there's a growing number of

6

•

7

travelers who are demanding healthy pesticide free

8

environments to stay in! and to cater to these

9

individuals would be a definite boon to our industry

10

and to our island.

11

harder to obtain a permit for use of ag land for

12

vacation rentals! that the process should be made

13

especially easy for organic farmlands.

14

highest organically sustainable standards that must

15

be met

16

breeze.

17

sustainable life styles! and a way for organic

18

farmers to subsidize their income here on Maui.

Have the

and then at the vacation rental process be a

l

This would offer incentive and support for

Ua mau ke ea

19

0

ka 'aina i ka pono.

The life

20

of the land is perpetuated in righteousness.

21

have to take care of the 'aina first and foremost,

22

as this is the ground upon which we all can prosper.

23

Mahalo.

24

•

I think that far from making it

25

CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you.

Ms. Stafford?

Okay

I

Any questions for
Cherie Attix.

I'm having
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1

trouble reading this.

2

get to the podium.

3

MS. ATTIX:

You'll correct me when you

Thank you.

Honorable Chair, Members of County Council, my

4

name is Cherie Attix and I operate the Hale Hookipa

5

Bed & Breakfast.

6

Permit in May 2001 and it is still pending.

7

is located in the old Gomes family home in Makawao,

8

built in 1924.

9

ago when it was in great disrepair.

I applied for my Conditional Use
My B&B

I purchased the house eleven years
Despite the

10

many challenges, I was able to restore the home and

11

apply it for the State and National Historic

12

Register.

13

I did this to protect the home.

I decided to testify today after I had read

14

the KCA recommendations, specifically the section

15

relating to historical buildings.

16

recommendations state to protect a building on the

17

historical registry, the proposed ordinance should

18

not include such a building.

19

considered r it should only be done in carefully

20

scrutinized and processed.

21

direct opposition to the existing bed and breakfast

22

ordinance, which allows for more leniency for a

23

building listed on the historic register.

24

•
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25

Their

If they are to be

To me, this seems in

In order to be accepted to the State and
National Historic Register, an individual has to go
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through a carefully scrutinized and lengthy

2

application process.

3

90-year old home in Hawaii is quite high.

4

my home is a bed and breakfast, I spend seven days a

5

week cleaning, maintaining, upkeeping, and

6

preserving the house and grounds.

7

given the Historic Hawaii's Preservation Award/ and

8

in closing I would like to read their letter of

9

recommendation.

10

•

•
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The cost of maintaining a
Because

Recently I was

This is addressed to Maui County Council.

To

11

whom it may concern, regarding license to operate a

12

bed and breakfast, applicant:

13

This letter's in support of Hale Hookipa Inn,

14

Makawao, Maui in its application for a license to

15

operate a bed and breakfast.

16

Foundation recently awarded Hale Hookipa Inn and

17

Cherie Attix with the 2004-2005 Historic

18

Preservation Honor Award for preserving the historic

19

1924 Gomes family home.

Hale Hookipa Inn.

Historic Hawaii

20

It took determination and perseverance to

21

take on preserving this home single-handedly and

22

turning it into a viable business.

23

landowners would have torn it down and rebuilt the

24

structure with the highest and best use in mind,

25

Ms. Attix chose to preserve not only an example of

Where most
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Maui's architectural historYI but also the Gomes

2

family Portuguese history and way of life.

3

is sensitive to the sitings of the house

5

land on which it rests in relation to the

6

surrounding neighborhood.

7

of a historic preservationist and community-mined

8

neighbor.

9

home's historic integritYI honoring both its

11

l

to the

She's a wonderful example

Ms. Attix is determined to preserve the

vernacular design and its family history.
I believe its current use as a bed and

12

breakfast benefits many people.

13

would not touch as many guests and visitors if it

14

were a single-family dwelling.

15

to retain a well restored historic building for many

16

future generations to appreciate.

17

•

Ms. Attix has been a considerate neighbor and

4

10

•
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Its historic value

Makawao's fortunate

Historic Hawaii Foundation is a 31-year old

18

private non-profit Statewide organization dedicated

19

to the preservation of historic and archeological

20

sites, objects

21

islands.

22

organization that works through legislation

23

heritage, education programs, and preservation

24

advocacy with other proactive organizations, citizen

25

groups, and individuals.

l

and cultural traditions of the

It's -- it is a member-supported

SincerelYI David Cheever.
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CHAIR TAVARES:

2

MS. ATTIX:

3

CHAIR TAVARES:

4

MR. BABSON:

Thank you.

Any questions for Ms. Attix?

Thank you.
If not, Bob Babson.

Aloha.

My name's Bob Babson.

And home

5

occupations, vacation rentals, and B&Bs are legal in

6

thousands of places around the world, and they

7

should be legal in Maui too.

8

citizens who want to work?

9

try to discourage citizens from working?

Isn't it nice to have
Why would any government
Just

10

because a few millionaires who made all their money

11

in the mainland come to these hearings and testify

12

that it should be the end -- it would be the end of

13

the world to permit home occupations t vacation

14

rentals, and B&Bs in the neighborhoods, doesn't make

15

it true.

16

occupations t vacation rentals, and B&Bs in all the

17

neighborhoods here in Maui, Molokai, and Lanai t and

18

everything is fine.

19

the end of the world.

20

•
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We already have thousands of home

We are still here.

It is not

In fact, think of the incredible traffic jams

21

if everyone had to get in their car every day and

22

drive to a commercially-zoned building to conduct

23

their business to earn a living.

24

of all the thousands of school kids who would come

25

home to empty homes after school

And further, think

t
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and think of all the trouble with drugs and crime

2

they would get into if responsible adults were not

3

allowed to make a living in the neighborhoods.

4

•

•
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Think of the incredible increase in house

5

break-ins if responsible adults are not allowed to

6

be -- to stay home during the day.

7

of neighborhood watch is that there are responsible

8

adults in the neighborhood all day to do the

9

watching.

The whole idea

Also/ think of the senior citizens who

10

are able to stay at home all day because their adult

11

children are able to stay home with them and care

12

for them because they are -- they have home

13

occupations.

14

I would like to/ therefore/ recommend the

15

following overall permanent once and for all

16

solution to the problem.

17

adopt the following two legal definitions.

18

home occupation means an activity for profit

19

conducted by a -- at a residence by the owner or

20

lessee of the residence/ and which is conducted

21

wholly inside the residence and does not create

22

additional impact on the neighborhood.

23

occupations specifically would exclude vacation

24

rentals/ which brings us to the second definition.

25

Second definition would be vacation rentals

First/ the County should
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1

means an activity for profit conducted at a

2

residence, house, cottage, or condo by the owner or

3

lessee of the residence whereby paying guests stay

4

overnight for a period of 29 days or less and which

5

does not create an additional impact on the

6

neighborhood.

7

have more than six bedrooms on a single lot, which

8

would include the main house and cottage combined,

9

and each room shall have no more than two paying

In no event shall vacation rental

10

guests per night.

11

guests per night on a lot could not exceed 12.

12

Off-street parking space must be provided for each

13

bedroom.

14

breakfasts.

15

Therefore, the total paying

Note, a vacation rental includes beds and
There is no difference.

Since numerous long-term residents have

16

month-to-month leases, using 29 days or less would

17

eliminate this legal confusion in this area.

18

the above two definitions I would like to recommend

19

the County pass the following ordinances:

20

No.1, an ordinance which would legalize as a

21

permitted use all home occupations which do not

22

create additional impact on the neighborhood.

23

permit would be required, since it would be a

24

permitted use.

25

majority of silent -- invisible home occupations

Using

Ordinance

No

This would legalize the vast
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that create no impact on the neighborhood.
Number 2 ordinance would be an ordinance

2

3

which would legalize as a permitted use all vacation

4

rentals in apartment zoning.

5

MR. RAATZ:

6

MR. BABSON:

Three minutes.
No application will be necessary, since this

7

would be a permitted use.

8

of the vacation rentals in all the condos and remove

9

this huge area of confusion.

This would legalize all

10

Ordinance No.3, an ordinance which would

11

delete and terminate County Code 19.64, entitled

12

beds and breakfast homes.

13

complete failure because it is so difficult to

14

comply with.

15

have come forward and applied for it or applied

16

under it.

17

applicant, the Planning Director and his staff, the

18

three Planning Commissions, the County Council, and

19

the Mayor.

20

bring us to Ordinance No. 4/ passing a new ordinance

21

entitled vacation rentals as follows:

22

•
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This ordinance has been a

This is evidenced by how few people

Also, it is very time consuming for the

It is time to simplify it, which would

Use the new definition of vacation rental!

23

which I read above, and the process for all

24

applications would be as follows:

25

simply come to the County Planning Department, fill

An applicant can
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out a simple application designed by the Planning

2

Director stating the address, number of units,

3

off-street parking.

4

then examine the application and even send an

5

inspector out to the property to confirm that all

6

requirements have been met, and then the Planning

7

Director could approve the permit.

8

have to go to the Planning Commission or the County

9

Council, who would -- I believe have far more

10

•

The Planning Department could

It would not

important things to do.

11

MR. RAATZ:

12

CHAIR TAVARES:

Four minutes.
Mr. Babson, I'm sorry, your time is kind

13

of up.

14

you have this, and it goes on to further explain his

15

option -- or Ordinance No.4, et cetera, but we will

16

take this under advisement, and thank you.

17

•
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MR. BABSON:

We have your testimony in writing.

Can I speak?

Members,

Two earlier testifiers

18

criticized Mayor for not enforcing the law right

19

now, and I'd like to speak to that.

20

CHAIR TAVARES:

21

MR. BABSON:

Your time is up already, sir.

Thank you.

He is enforcing the Constitution of the

22

United States.

23

people.

24

CHAIR TAVARES:

25

minutes.

He is not selectively prosecuting

Thank you.

Trying to stretch your three

Tanna Swanson.
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1

MS. SWANSON:

2

CHAIR TAVARES:

3

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER FROM THE AUDIENCE:

4

CHAIR TAVARES:

5

MS. TANTILLO:

6

CHAIR TAVARES:

Okay, thank you.

Melissa has left.

Melissa Prince.
She left.

Eva Tantillo.

I'll wait.
Okay, thank you.

Those of you who wanted

7

to wait, I'm going to start at the beginning.

8

probably have time for two more testimonies.

9

would like to give it now, we're not going to have

10

time to even get into the panel this afternoon, so

11

we'll have to wait until our next meeting.

12

of you who are here, we might as well hear from you.

13

The next three will be Pamela Bello, Henry

14

Vandervelde, and Sandra Atherton.

15

MR. VANDERVELDE:

16

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER FROM THE AUDIENCE:

17

CHAIR TAVARES:

18

19
20

22

We
If you

So those

I'll wait.
(Inaudible) .

Until afterwards, okay, it will be at the

next meeting! if you understand that.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER FROM THE AUDIENCE:

(Inaudible) .

Whatever you want.
. . . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . . .

21

•

I'll wait.

CHAIR TAVARES:

Okay.

All right, thank you very much.

23

we'll have all of you in the same order, those of

24

you that did not testify yet today, after the

25

presentations, which will be at our next meeting.
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And we have to get together ourselves to figure out

2

when that next meeting is going to be.
Members, any closing comments for now?

3

apologize that we weren't able to get to the panel

5

today.

6

expected, but I think we had a good session this

7

afternoon, interesting ideas, and I appreciate

8

hearing from the folks who testified on the vacation

9

rental issue.

11
12
13

ACTION:
CHAIR TAVARES:

Things ran a little bit longer than

DEFER pending further discussion.
So if there's nothing more, Members, this

meeting is adjourned.
ADJOURN:

(Gavel) .

4:25 p.m.

14
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C E R T I F I CAT E

1

2

STATE OF HAWAI I
SS.

3
4

CITY AND COUNTY OF MAUl

5

6

•

I, Jessica R. Perry, Certified Shorthand Reporter

7

for the State of Hawaii, hereby certify that the

8

proceedings were taken down by me in machine shorthand and

9

was thereafter reduced to typewritten form under my

10

supervision; that the foregoing represents to the best of

11

my ability, a true and correct transcript of the

12

proceedings had in the foregoing matter.
I further certify that I am not attorney for any of

13

14

the parties hereto, nor in any way concerned with the

15

cause.

16
17

DATED this 9th day of December, 2005, in Honolulu,
Hawaii.
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